2015

THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY FOR THE
AUSTRALIAN CAPITAL TERRITORY

MENTAL HEALTH BILL 2015

EXPLANATORY STATEMENT

Presented by
Mr Simon Corbell MLA
Minister for Health

[page intentionally blank]

Table of Contents

Glossary…………………………………………………………………………………….iii

1.  Introduction…………………………………………………………………………1

2.  What terminology, and ACT, Australian, and international law, are key to understanding                          the Bill and its Explanatory Statement?….….….….….…….…..1 
‘Amended Act’………………………………………………………………………….1
‘People with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s’…………………….2
‘Subject person’…………………………………………………………………………...2
Rights provided by ACT, Australian, and international law……….2
Bill’s Objects and Principles.……………………………………………………….4
Right to the highest                                                           attainable standard of mental health………………………………………6

3.  What is this Bill about………….……………………………………………8  

4.  What makes the Bill compatible                                                      with the Human Rights Act 1994? (ACT)……………………..11  
ACT Human Rights Act compatibility test………………………….…….11  
Apprehension powers………………………………………………………….….12  
Transfer powers………………………………………………………………………13  
Involuntary treatment, care and support powers……………………14 
Reasonableness and justifiability of powers……………………………15
Psychiatric surgery and electroconvulsive therapy clauses……..21
Clauses on electroconvulsive                                               therapy and related safeguards…………………………………………………21
Clauses on psychiatric                                                               surgery and related safeguards………………………………………………..25
Other safeguards on treatment powers…………………………………...26

Table of Contents (continued)

ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal and fair trial…………………27   
Powers to inspect private psychiatric facilities………..………………30   

5.  What are the Bill clauses about?…….………………………………32   
Chapter 1 Preliminary………………………….………………………………….32 
Chapter 2 Objects and important concepts………………………….….32
Chapter 3 Rights of people with                                               mental disorder or mental illness…………….……………..32
Chapter 4 Assessments………………………….……………………………….33
Chapter 5 Mental health orders………………………….………………..…33
Chapter 6 Emergency detention………………………….…………….……33
Chapter 7 Forensic mental health………………………….………………..38 
Chapter 8 Correctional patients………………………….…………………..38
Chapter 9 Electroconvulsive therapy and psychiatric surgery….38 
Chapter 10 Referrals by courts under Crimes Act and           Children and Young People Act………………………….…46
Chapter 11 ACAT procedural matters………………………….…………..47
Chapter 12 Administration………………………….………………………….47
Chapter 13 Private psychiatric facilities………………………….………47 
Chapter 14 Mental health advisory council………………………….....51
Chapter 15 Interstate application of mental health laws………….51 
Chapter 16 Notification and review of decisions……………………..59
Chapter 17 Miscellaneous………………………….……………………………59
Chapter 18 Repeals and consequential amendment……….………59
Chapter 40 Transitional…………………………………………………………..60 
Schedule 1 Reviewable decisions………………………………….…………..65 
Schedule 2 Legislation amended……………………………………………..67
Dictionary……………………………………………..………………………………..78

Glossary

This Glossary is complemented by this Explanatory Statement’s 2. What terms, ACT legislation, and international instruments, are key to understanding the Bill and its Explanatory Statement?, at pages 2 to 7, inclusive.
‘Amended Act’: Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994 (ACT) as it will be once amended by the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014 (ACT) and by Schedule 2, Part 2.1, of the Mental Health Bill 2015.

CAT: United Nations Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment <http://www.legislation.act.gov.au/updates/humanrights/humanrights.asp>.

CEDAW: United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CEDAW.aspx>.

CERD: United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CERD.aspx>.

CESCR: International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CESCR.aspx>.

CRC: United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child <http://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/crc.aspx>.

CRPD: United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities <http://www2.ohchr.org/english/law/disabilities-convention.htm>. 

CCPR: International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights <http://www.legislation.act.gov.au/updates/humanrights/humanrights.asp>.

‘Human Rights Act’: Human Rights Act 2004 (ACT) <http://www.legislation.act.gov.au/a/2004-5/default.asp>.

‘Legislation Act’: Legislation Act 2001 (ACT)                                    <http://www.legislation.act.gov.au/a/2001-14/default.asp>.  

‘Mental Health Act’ or ‘current Act’: Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994 (ACT) <http://www.legislation.act.gov.au/a/1994-44/default.asp>.

‘Mental Health Amendment Act’ or ‘Amendment Act’: Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014 (ACT) <http://www.legislation.act.gov.au/a/2014-51/default.asp>. 

1.	Introduction
1.1	This Explanatory Statement is on the Mental Health Bill 2015 (‘the Bill’) of the Australian Capital Territory (ACT). 
1.2	Apart from this segment, 1. Introduction, the Explanatory Statement is comprised of the following four segments:
•	2. What terminology, and ACT, Australian and international law, are key to understanding the Bill and its Explanatory Statement? This outlines the terms and law that most facilitate comprehension of the Bill and its Explanatory Statement. 
•	3. What is the Bill about? sketches the Bill’s structure and the main social advances that culminated in the Bill.
•	4. What makes the Bill compatible with the ACT Human Rights Act 1994? notes how those clauses of the Bill that limit human rights codified in the Human Rights Act 1994 (ACT) are, nonetheless, compatible with that Act. 
•	5. What are the Bill clauses about? summarises the meaning of each of the clauses, in the order in which they appear in the Bill. 

2.     What terminology, and ACT, Australian and international law, are key to understanding              the Bill and its Explanatory Statement?
‘Amended Act’
2.1	This Explanatory Statement uses ‘amended Act’ to denote the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994 (‘the Act’ or ‘the current Act’), as it will be once it is amended by the:
a.	Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014 (‘the Amendment Act’),  upon its commencement; and
b.	Bill Schedule 2 (Legislation Amended), Part 2.1 (Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994), upon commencement of the Bill’s enactment, if the Bill is enacted.
2.2	Should the Bill be enacted, its clause 2 will commence the Mental Health Act 2015 immediately after commencement of the Amendment Act. The Amendment Act will commence on 12 November 2015, as per its section 2(2).
2.3	This Explanatory Statement uses ‘section’ to denote a relocated provision and ‘clause’ to denote a provision that originated in this Bill. It is necessary to distinguish between the two, in this way, because Bill Schedule 2, Division 2.1.2, relocates sections of the amended Act into the 2015 Act. 
‘People with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s’
2.4	The Explanatory Statement recurrently deploys the phrase ‘people with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s’, because many of the people who will be subject to the Bill will have:
a.	more than one mental illness or one mental disorder; or 
b.	plural mental illnesses and plural mental disorders; or 
c.	one mental illness and one mental disorder; or
d.	one mental illness and no mental disorder or vice versa; or
e.	one mental illness and plural mental disorders or vice versa. 
2.5	The meanings of ‘mental illness’ and ‘mental disorder’, here, are those respectively supplied by sections 10 and 9 of the Amendment Act. 
‘Subject person’
2.6	‘Subject person’ is used throughout this Explanatory Statement, for the sake of brevity. This is because ‘person receiving the medication’, ‘person being transferred’, and so on, are unnecessarily cumbersome, whenever the Explanatory Statement need only indicate that the person meant is the subject, not the actor, of an action provided for by a clause of the Bill. 
2.7	‘Subject person’ is also employed in preference to ‘health consumer’. The latter is often used in literature about health service recipients. However, it would seems to deny or obscure the reality of any person who has involuntarily received, is involuntarily receiving, or is about to involuntarily receive, services ordered by a court or tribunal under mental health legislation. 
Rights provided by ACT, Australian, and international law
2.8	This Explanatory Statement recurrently refers to human rights supplied by the ACT Human Rights Act, Australian common law, and international law. These rights are fundamental to the Bill’s interpretation, for three main reasons.
2.9	One, Australia has ratified all the international human rights instruments known as ‘treaties’ cited in this Explanatory Statement. Australian common law holds that those treaties are binding throughout Australia, including in the ACT, in the exercise of any functions, under the enactment of any ACT bill, including the Mental Health Bill 2015.
2.10	Two, the rights in those treaties also apply in the Bill’s interpretation, via section 30 of the Human Rights Act. Section 30 reads: ‘So far as it is possible to do so consistently with its purpose, a territory law must be interpreted in a way that is compatible with human rights’ (emphasis added).
2.11	Three, section 139 of the Legislation Act 2001 (ACT) dictates that the interpretation of any ACT Act that best achieves the Act’s purpose is to be ‘preferred to any other’, irrespective of whether the interpreted Act expressly states its purpose. 
2.12	Four, it is a well-established rule of statutory interpretation in Australian common law that unless legislation curtails a fundamental right or freedom in ‘unmistakable and unambiguous language’, than the legislation is to be interpreted as not curtailing that right or freedom.
Bill’s Objects and Principles
2.13	Of all the Bill’s provisions, its sections 5 (Objects) and                    6 (Principles) most manifest the Bill’s purposes.
2.14	As is clearly explained in the High Court of Australia decision, Carr v The State of Western Australia [2007], the objects of a statute can be used to resolve uncertainty and ambiguity in that statute’s interpretation. Further, section 6 dictates that the nine Principles that it enunciates will be applied to the exercise of all the Act’s functions and ‘taken into account’ in ‘exercising’ any one of them. Therefore, if the Bill is enacted, it will be incumbent on anyone exercising a power or discretion, or fulfilling a duty, under the enactment, to do so in a manner that heeds these Objects and Principles.
2.15	Many of the Bill Objects are grounded in rights in the ACT Human Rights Act and in international instruments. For instance the Bill’s section 5(a) Object is to ‘promote the recovery of people with a mental disorder or mental illness’. It closely aligns with Human Rights Act section 9(1) (right to life), which is sourced from Article 6(1) of International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (‘CCPR’). The section 5(a) Object is reinforced by that CCPR Article, as well as Article 6 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (‘CRC’) and Article 10 of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (‘CRPD’).
2.16	By way of another example, the Bill’s section 5(b) Object is to ‘promote the capacity of people with a mental disorder or mental illness to determine, and participate in, their assessment and treatment, care or support, taking into account their rights in relation to mental health under territory law’. This Object closely aligns with several rights of the Human Rights Act.
2.17	These include Human Rights Act section 10 (Protection from torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment etc.), which is sourced from CCPR Article 7. The interpretation of the Bill’s section 5(b) Object in compliance with section 10 is, therefore, reinforced by CCPR Article 7, as well as Articles 1 to 3, inclusive, and 13 to 16, inclusive, of the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), and CRC Articles 37 and 39 and CRPD Article 15.
2.18	The section 5(b) Object is also in close alignment with section 16(2) (Freedom of expression) of the Human Rights Act and is reinforced by CCPR Articles 19(2) and (3), from which section 16(2) is sourced, as well as Article 5 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (CERD), CRC Articles 12 and 13, and CRPD Article 21.
2.19	The Principles provided by section 6 are of two types. Sections 6(a) to 6(i), inclusive, each supply a ‘right’ of a ‘person with a mental disorder or mental illness’. For instance, section 6(f)(i) states that each person has a ‘right to access services that are sensitive and responsive to the person’s individual needs, including in relation to age, gender, culture, language, religion, sexuality, trauma and other life experiences’.  
2.20	The section 6(j) Principle differs in that it specifies 13 actions that services to people with mental illness/es and/or disorders ‘should’ do. For example, section 6(j)(viii) commands that such services ‘be provided in a way that ensures that the person is aware of the person’s rights’. 
2.21	Sections 6(f)(i) and 6(j) are clearly steeped in, among other provisions of international law, the right to freedom of expression supplied by Human Rights Act section 16(2), sourced from CCPR Articles 19(2) and (3) and additionally reinforced by CRPD Article 9. 
2.22	All of the section 6 Principles also have deep roots in the right to ‘the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health’. 
Right to the highest attainable standard of mental health
2.23	The United Nations (UN) Special Rapporteur on this right has observed that it has migrated ‘from the margins to the human rights mainstream’. It was established by Article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), in 1996, and has been codified since in CERD Articles 5(e)(iv) and 5(d)(vii); Articles 11(1)(f), 12, and 14(2)(b) of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW); in CRC Article 24 for all children; and in CRC Articles 3(3), 17, 23, 25, 32 and 283 (3), 17, 23, 25, 32 and 28 for especially vulnerable groups of children. 
2.24	There is much authoritative case law bearing out that the right to the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health is incorporated in the right to life and the freedom from inhuman or degrading treatment, declared by sections 9(1) and 10 of the Human Rights Act, respectively. For instance, the European Court of Human Rights has held that states have violated the freedom from inhuman or degrading treatment, by failing to deliver:
a.	health treatment to a patient with mental illness;
b.	immediate health treatment to a person injured while being arrested; 
c.	health treatment to an ill prisoner; and 
d.	prenatal genetic testing. 
2.25	Further, many countries’ most superior courts have found the right to life incorporates a right to health. These include the Columbian Constitutional Court and the respective Supreme Courts of India, Nepal, Bangladesh, Pakistan, and Brazil. 
2.26	In a case regarding the death of an involuntary psychiatric in-patient, the United Kingdom House of Lords held in Savage v South Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (2008) that pursuant to the right to life:
a.	health authorities have an ‘over-arching obligation to protect the lives of patients in their hospitals’.   
b.	hospitals have an ‘operational obligation’ to take all reasonable steps to prevent the suicide of any patient they know, or ought to know, is at a ‘real and immediate’ risk of suicide and ‘[i]f they fail to do this…there will…be a violation of the operational obligation under article 2 [right to life of the European Convention on Human Rights]  to protect the patient’s life’. 
c.	health authorities are obliged to have ‘systems in place to provide access to necessary health care’ and ‘an obligation actually to provide it’ (emphasis added). 
2.27	In 2012, the United Kingdom Supreme Court ruled in Rabone v Anor v Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust that this operational duty to protect a patient’s health and safety is also owed to voluntary psychiatric patients. In doing so, the Court affirmed that this duty to protect patient safety is pursuant to the right to life. 
3.     What is this Bill about?
3.1	Most of the provisions of the current Mental Health Act commenced in 1997. Since then, people with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s have becomes increasingly less marginalised by their societies, at least throughout most of the economically developed world, including the ACT. This has occurred at a time of improved responsiveness to people with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s, in the disability rights movement, community development, psychology, psychiatry, ethics, and the law.
3.2	Accordingly, in 2006, the ACT Government launched a public review of the Act lead by the ‘Review Advisory Committee’.  The Committee’s membership and activities are described in the Explanatory Statement on the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Bill 2014 (ACT) (‘Amendment Bill’). That Bill was the first to result from the Review. The Legislative Assembly for the ACT (‘the Legislative Assembly’) passed it, on 30 October 2014. 
3.3	Enactment of this second Bill, the Mental Health Bill 2015, will complete the legislative reforms that the Review determined necessary. 
3.4	More specifically, this second Bill will, if enacted, provide in its Chapter 1 (Preliminary) that the Bill’s enactment will be entitled the Mental Health Act 2015 and that the Act will commence ‘immediately after commencement’ of the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014 (‘the Amendment Act’). The Amendment Act will commence, on                     12 November 2015.
3.5	The Mental Health Bill 2015 will also relocate amended Act sections:
a.	5 to 13, inclusive, into Chapter 2 (Objects and important concepts) of the Mental Health Act 2015.
b.	14 to 32, inclusive, into Chapter 3 (Rights of people with mental disorder or mental illness).
c.	33 to 36, inclusive, and 36A to 36M, into Chapter 4 (Assessments). 
d.	36N to 36ZQ, inclusive, into Chapter 5 (Mental Health Orders). 
e.	37, 38, 38A, 40, 41, 41AA, 42 and 45 into Chapter 6 (Emergency Detention).
f.	48S to 48ZZH, inclusive, into Chapter 7 (Forensic mental health).
g.	48ZZI to 48ZZR, inclusive, into Chapter 8 (Correctional patients).
h.	68 to 75, inclusive, into Chapter 10 (Referrals by courts under Crimes Act and Children and Young People Act). 
i.	76 to 87, inclusive, into Chapter 11 (ACAT procedural matters). 
j.	112 to 122J, inclusive, into Chapter 12 (Administration). 
k.	139 to 139C, inclusive, into Chapter 14 (Mental health advisory council). 
l.	139CR to 139CT, inclusive, into Chapter 16 (Notification and review of decisions). 
m.	139D to 147, inclusive, into Chapter 17 (Miscellaneous). 
3.6	Each section named above addresses the topic indicated by the title of that Chapter into which it will relocate upon enactment of the Bill. 
3.7	The Bill also provides for clauses that clarify the provisions, and improve the safeguards, on:
a.	the rights and other interests of persons subject to emergency detention, including how they are dealt with during that detention and how they are released from it, via Bill Chapter 6 (Emergency detention).
b.	the necessary applications and approvals processes, and consent for, administration of electroconvulsive therapy and psychiatric surgery, via Bill Chapter 9 (Electroconvulsive therapy and psychiatric surgery). 
c.	the delivery of services by private psychiatric facilities, via Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities). 
d.	the apprehension, transfer, and mental health treatment, care and support of people who are under certain other Australian states’ and territories’ warrants or orders; of people in other states and territories who need such treatment, care and support in the ACT; and of people subject to orders under ACT mental health legislation who need treatment in another Australian state or territory, all via Bill Chapter 15 (Interstate application of mental health laws). 
3.8	The Bill’s Chapter 18 (Repeals and consequential amendments) provides for:
a.	amendment of the current Act, several Acts apart from the amended Act, and several Regulations, in ways necessitated by how those Acts and Regulations need to interact with the new Act, if the Bill is enacted; and
b.	repeal of the current Act and the legislative instruments under it, bar a few, because if the Bill is enacted, new instruments can be made under the enactment.
3.9	Finally, the Bill’s Chapter 40 (Transitional) provides for how certain decisions made, and processes in train, under the current Act, are to be treated under the new Act, should the Bill be enacted. Such clauses are necessary, because the authority for the current decisions and processes flows from the current Act, and it will be repealed upon commencement of the enactment of the Bill, if the Bill is enacted. 

4.     What makes the Bill compatible with the Human Rights Act 2004 (ACT)?
ACT Human Rights Act compatibility test
4.1	Section 28(1) of the Human Rights Act states that laws may reasonably limit the human rights codified in the Act, provided that the limits are ‘reasonable’ ones ‘that can be demonstrably justified in a free and democratic society’. Section 28(2) compels consideration of the following five factors in the assessment of limits required by section 28(1).
4.2	These factors are:
1.	the nature of the right affected;
2.	the importance of the purpose of the limitation;
3.	the nature and extent of the limitation;
4.	the relationship between the limitation and the purpose of the limitation; and
5.	any less restrictive means reasonably available to achieve the purpose the limitation seeks to achieve.
4.3	This segment of the Explanatory Statement describes the kinds of clauses in the Bill that limit rights that are declared by the Human Rights Act and how the limitations meet the test laid down by section 28. For all the rights-limiting Bill clauses, it is important to hold in mind that:
a.	As discussed in segment 2, there are statutory and common law imperatives to interpret the clauses in a manner that is as consistent as possible with the Bill’s Objects and Principles, and with the rights of the Human Rights Act and of treaties that Australia has ratified, and such interpretation lessens the nature and extent of the clauses’ respective limitations on the rights.  
b.	None of the Bill’s provisions limit what is regarded in international law as an ‘absolute’ right, which is to say a CCPR right that international law forbids limiting. 
c.	Indeed, as is highlighted later in this segment, many of the Bill clauses protect the two of the five absolute rights that are engaged by the Bill: one, freedom from torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, codified in Article 7 of the CCPR, and in section 10 of the Human Rights Act, and two, the right to recognition before the law, codified in CCPR Article 16 and Human Rights Act section 8(1). 
d.	None of the Bill provisions limit ‘non-derogable’ rights, the suspension of which is prohibited by CCPR Article 4(2). 
e.	The Bill’s clauses support many of these non-derogable rights, by supporting the right to health, which international case law states is incorporated in CCPR    Article 6 and Human Rights Act section 9(1) (right to life), as well as in CCPR Article 7 and Human Rights Act        section 10 (freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment and medical or scientific experimentation without consent).
f.	All the limitations on (non-absolute and non-derogable) rights are necessary, reasonable, and the least restrictive means reasonably available to achieve two types of expediency that are required by the right to health, as evidenced later in this segment: namely, timely assessment of people’s need for mental health and community care services, and timely delivery of these services to those who need them. 
Apprehension powers
4.4	Some Bill clauses empower apprehension of persons. They include, but are not limited to clauses:
a.	139CF (Apprehension of interstate patient in breach of interstate involuntary treatment order); and
b.	139CG (Apprehension of person in breach of mental health order or forensic mental health order).
4.5	These powers limit Human Rights Act sections 11 (Protection of the family and children), 12(a) (Privacy and reputation), 13 (Freedom of movement), 15 (Peaceful assembly and freedom of association), and 18 (Right to liberty and security of person). The reasonability and justifiability of these limitations, under the Human Rights Act, is explored later in this segment, under the heading Reasonableness and justifiability of detention powers, etc..
Transfer powers
4.6	The Bill contains powers allowing for the transfer of a person in need of mental health treatment care and support in another Australian state or territory, from the ACT to that other jurisdiction, for the purposes of them receiving that treatment, care and support. The Bill also contains provisions empowering the transfer of a person in another state or territory into the ACT, for the purposes of receiving mental health treatment, care and support in the ACT. 
4.7	The clauses that supply these powers have self-explanatory titles, namely:
a.	139CH (Interstate transfer—person under psychiatric treatment order or community care order);
b.	139CI (Interstate transfer—person under forensic psychiatric treatment order or forensic community care order);
c.	139CJ (Transfer to interstate mental health facility—emergency detention);
d.	139CK (Interstate transfer—when ACT order stops applying);
e.	139CL (Transfer of interstate patient to approved mental health facility);
f.	139CM (Transfer of responsibility to provide treatment, care or support in the community for interstate patient); and
g.	139CN (Transfer of person apprehended in another State to approved mental health facility).
4.8	In their exercise in respect of any one person, these powers potentially limit – while at the same time, supporting – Human Rights Act sections 11 (Protection of the family and children), 12(a) (Privacy and reputation), 13 (Freedom of movement), 15 (Peaceful assembly and freedom of association), and 18 (Right to liberty and security of person). The reasonability and justifiability of these limitations, under the Human Rights Act, is addressed under Reasonableness and justifiability of detention powers, etc..
Involuntary treatment, care and support powers
4.9	In certain narrow circumstances that it specifies, the Bill allows a person to be subjected to the following limitations on their freedoms, even though they have withheld their consent, or lack capacity to consent to these limitations:
a.	compulsory assessment for mental illness/es and/or mental disorder/s; 
b.	non-optional detention for the purposes of the person receiving treatment, care and support for their mental illness/es and/or disorder/s; 
c.	mandatory restrictions on their movements, and place of residence, for the purposes of the person receiving treatment, care and support for their mental illness/es and/or disorder/s; and
d.	involuntary treatment, care and support for their mental illness/es and/or disorder/s. 
4.10	For instance, subclause (3) of clause 53 (Adult without decision-making capacity) permits the administration of electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) to a person who lacks the capacity to decide that they will receive ECT, provided that:
a.	the ECT administration is in accordance with an ECT order or an emergency ECT order made by the ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal (ACAT); and
b.	the person either does not refuse or resist the ECT or they are subject to a psychiatric treatment order or forensic psychiatric treatment order.
4.11	The ACT Supreme Court is also permitted, by Bill clause 65, to consent to the performance of psychiatric surgery on a person, upon a doctor’s application, though only if the Court is satisfied of all of the below:
a.	the person has a mental illness; and 
b.	the person lacks the decision-making capacity to consent to the surgery; and
c.	the person has not refused to so consent; and 
d.	there are grounds for believing the surgery is likely to substantially benefit the person; and 
e.	all alternative and reasonably available treatments have failed, or are likely to fail, to benefit the person. 
4.12	The powers enabling involuntary, non-consensual mental health assessment, treatment, care and support engage and limit Human Rights Act section 10(2), the right of a person to not be subjected to medical treatment without their free consent. This right is part of the right to protection from torture and cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment provided by section 10 of the Human Rights Act. 
4.13	The powers empowering detention, and restrictions on movement and place of residence, engage and limit Human Rights Act sections 11 (Protection of the family and children) 12(a) (Privacy and reputation), 13 (Freedom of movement), 15 (Peaceful assembly and freedom of association), and           18 (Right to liberty and security of person).
4.14	The reasonability and justifiability of these limitations, under the Human Rights Act, are discussed below.
Reasonableness and justifiability of powers
4.15	There is a large body of international human rights case law on the following sorts of powers exercised in jurisdictions across the world:
a.	powers to apprehend and remove a person within a jurisdiction, or across jurisdictions, to medically assess them for mental illness/es and/or disorder/s, because they are showing the signs of needing that assessment, even though the person has withheld consent to that apprehension and removal and/or lack the decision-making capacity to do give it;
b.	powers to medically assess the person for mental illness/es and/or disorder/s, directly after apprehending and removing them for that purpose, or after they have presented to a health professional qualified to conduct the assessment, even though the person has withheld consent to that assessment and/or lack the decision-making capacity to give it;
c.	powers to give the person mental health treatment, care, and support that a medical assessment establishes they currently need, even though the person has withheld consent to that treatment, care, and support and/or they lack the decision-making capacity to give that consent;
d.	powers to restrict the person’s movements and place of residence, detain them, and forcibly medicate, confine, restrain, and seclude them, if that is necessary to afford them the treatment, care and support the assessment indicates they currently need, even though the person has withheld consent to one or more of these limitations on their freedom and/or they lack the decision-making capacity to give consent to any of those limitations. 
4.16	This body of international case law shows that so long as these powers meet the following eight provisos, they meet the test of compatibility with human rights provided by section 28 of the ACT Human Rights Act, discussed at the beginning of this segment. 
4.17	One, all the powers must be exercised only with caution and care and only:
a.	if their exercise is determined necessary by a medical assessment of the person being assessed, treated, cared for, or supported necessitates, where the assessment is conducted in accordance with clinically accepted methods by an appropriately qualified doctor. 
b.	in respect of a person who is, as a result of their mental illness/es and or disorder/s, posing a serious risk to their best interests, by, for example, giving away all their money and/or jeopardising their own health and safety or that of others.
4.18	Two, powers of apprehension and removal within, or across, jurisdictions, and powers of emergency detention, should be exercised only to remove a person to an appropriate therapeutic facility to have them medically assessed for mental illness/es and/or disorder/s soon after arrival.
4.19	Three, powers of medium to long term detention, restrictions on movements or place of residence, and powers of involuntary treatment, care or support, can only be exercised once appropriately qualified doctors, using clinically accepted methods, assess the person, and establish that these powers need to be exercised, the form in which they need to be exercised, and to what extent.
4.20	Four, powers of detention, powers of restriction on movements and place of residence, and powers of involuntary treatment, care and support, can only continue to be exercised in respect of a person, if appropriately qualified doctors, using clinically accepted methods, reestablishes at regular, short intervals:
a.	that that person remains in need of mental health treatment, care or support, and whether the powers still need to be exercised to provide that treatment, care or support to that person; and, if the powers do need to be exercised for that purpose,
b.	the form in which the powers need to be exercised and to what extent. 
4.21	Five, each and every person subjected to these powers must have the right to a court or administrative review body that is independent of the exerciser of the powers reviewing the exercise of the powers in respect of the person. These review rights must be effectively accessible by each person. That is to say, irrespective of whether the person applies for review, the review must occur at regular, short intervals after the initial imposition of the detention, restrictions on movement or residence, and/or involuntary treatment, care or support.
4.22	Six, the powers can only be exercised to provide the person with treatment, care or support for their illness/es and/or disorder/s. Further, that treatment, care or support must not be significantly substandard. The relevant case law gives jurisdictions wide discretion on what medical care is not substandard, given their different levels of available funding and other resources.
4.23	Seven, the exercises of any of these powers must not have the object of humiliating and debasing a person. They must also not severely, adversely affect them in a manner and to a degree incompatible with the international human rights protection against torture and cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment. Further, in assessing whether the person has been so affected, regard must be had to their particular personality and ‘vulnerability and their inability…to complain coherently, or at all, about how they are being affected by any particular treatment’.
4.24	Eight, forced transfer of an ill person to another jurisdiction is prohibited only where that transfer would result in the person no longer receiving life-saving treatment. It must also be remembered that the Bill’s transfer powers are manifestly for the purposes of enabling:
a.	a person from the ACT to be treated, cared for, and supported in another Australian state or territory, in which their close friends and/or relatives reside;
b.	a person from another state or territory to be treated, cared for, or supported in the ACT, because their close friends and/or relatives reside in the ACT; and
c.	a person from the ACT to receive the specialist treatment, care, or support that they need, in another Australian state or territory, because that specialist service is available there, but not in the ACT; 
d.	a person from another state or territory to receive the specialist treatment, care, or support that they need in the ACT, because that specialist service is available in the ACT, but not in their state or territory. 
4.25	In so doing, the Bill’s interstate transfer clauses support:
a.	section 11 (Protection of the family and children) of the ACT Human Rights Act, which is sourced from CCPR Articles 17(1) and 23, and is reinforced by those CCPR Articles as well as Articles 5 of CERD, 16 of CEDAW, 16 of CRC, and 23 of CRPD;
b.	Human Rights Act section 27 (Rights of minorities), in the case that the patient is from an ethnic, linguisitic, or religious minority, a right that is sourced from CCPR Article 27, and that is reinforced by that CCPR Article as well as Article 1(1) of the Declaration on the Rights of Persons Belonging to National or Ethnic or Religious and Linguistic Minorities; and
c.	the Bill section 5(e) Object to ‘promote the inclusion of, and participation by, people with a mental disorder or mental illness in communities of their choice’, recalling that the significance of the Bill’s Objects to interpretation of the Bill is explained in segment 2 of this Explanatory Statement, under the heading Bill’s Objects and Principles.
4.26	All of these powers of apprehension, detention, transfer, restriction, and treatment are circumscribed to being applied in a manner that is the least restrictive of people’s rights, by:
a.	the qualification on the uses of these powers in the respective Bill clauses that supply the powers; and
b.	the injunctions in the Human Rights Act, common law, and section 6 (Principles) of the Bill to interpret legislation as consistently as possible with the rights in the Human Rights Act, treaties ratified by Australia, and international law created under those treaties, as explained in segment 2; and
c.	the Bill’s section 5(c) Object, to ‘ensure that people with a mental disorder or mental illness receive assessment and treatment, care or support in a way that is least restrictive or intrusive to them’, which aligns with Human Rights Act sections 9(1) (right to life), 10 (Protection from torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment etc.), 13 (Freedom of movement), 18 (Right to liberty and security of person), and 19 (Humane treatment when deprived of liberty), as well as with the CCPR rights from which they are sourced and the rights in other treaties that additionally reinforce them.
4.27	When, as the Bill requires, these powers, are exercised in the least restrictive ways, they also expedite people’s access to health and community care services and, thereby, bolster fulfillment of the right to health for people with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s. As discussed in segment 2, international law clearly indicates that the right to health is incorporated in the right to life and the freedom from inhuman and degrading treatment, respectively supplied by            sections 9(1) and 10 of the Human Rights Act.
4.28	That mental health services must be promptly accessible to people experiencing mental illness/es, if they are to enjoy the right to health, is underscored by the following links between certain research, and a United Kingdom House of Lords decision, and a UN General Comment which falls within the definition of ‘international law’ that can be relied on to interpret rights in the Human Rights Act: 
a.	there is a large body of cogent, peer-reviewed research demonstrating that a person may sustain cumulatively diminished capacities to recover from mental illness/es, if they experience long periods of the illness/es being left untreated, and that a person may experience substantially shorter periods of the illness/es, and less long-term, associated disability, if the time between the onset and treatment of the illness/es is reduced;
b.	the UN General Comment on the right to health declares that the right includes obligations to provide ‘timely and appropriate health care’, and, more specifically ‘timely access to basic preventive, curative, rehabilitative health services and health education’ (emphasis added) and that one of the right’s ‘essential elements’ is its ‘accessibility’, ‘in all its forms’, including ‘health-care facilities’ and ‘services’; and
c.	Savage (Respondent) v South Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (Appellate) (2008), a House of Lords case about mental health services, discussed in segment 2, holds that the right to health obliges health authorities to have ‘systems in place to provide access to necessary health care’ and ‘an obligation actually to provide it’ (emphasis added). 
Psychiatric surgery and electroconvulsive therapy clauses
4.29	The Bill also contains a number of clauses providing for the treatment options of ECT and psychiatric surgery. Today, any discussion of the compatibility of such powers with the ACT Human Rights Act must begin by noting that an exhaustive search of ‘international law’, as broadly defined by the Human Rights Act, reveals that none of it criticises, let alone prohibits, psychiatric surgery or ECT administered in accordance with the relevant internationally agreed, clinical standards. 
4.30	Moreover, a large body of peer-reviewed research that is cited later in this segment rigorously evidences the safety and efficacy of these treatments. Accordingly, the Bill powers that allow these treatments to be given to those persons who need them are extending those persons the right to health. 
4.31	As discussed in segment 2 of this Explanatory Statement, international case law holds that the right to life and the freedom from inhuman and degrading treatment each encompass the right to health. In the ACT, the right to life, and the freedom from inhuman and degrading treatment, are respectively supplied by not only the common law, but also sections 9(1) and 10 of the Human Rights Act.
Clauses on electroconvulsive therapy and related safeguards
4.32	The ECT protocol promulgated by the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists is explicitly based on the relevant, internationally agreed, clinical standards. It binds psychiatrists practicing anywhere in Australia and New Zealand. In Australia, psychiatrists who are to administer ECT typically receive ECT training and that training accords with the spirit and letter of the protocol.
4.33	The few criticisms regarding ECT published by the UN, or other authoritative commentators on human rights abuses, are about two scenarios; one, the conversion of ECT into an instrument of torture or punishment and, two, the application of ECT in an ‘unmodified’ form. ECT as torture and ‘unmodified’ ECT are unequivocally alien to the relevant, internationally agreed clinical standards on ECT. 
4.34	‘Unmodified’ ECT is applied to therapeutically treat someone, not torture them, but it is administered without the anaesthesia and muscle relaxants that the international clinical standards make mandatory. Unmodified ECT, and ECT as torture, are practised in economically developing places of the world, not in the ACT or anywhere else in Australia. 
4.35	Nonetheless, the Bill contains many clauses to prevent such abusive uses of ECT, as well as any accidental administration of it without informed consent. These controls include, but are not limited to:
a.	clause 50, which requires a particular form of consent for ECT. 
b.	clause 55B(1), which states that it is an offence for anyone, other than a doctor, to administer ECT to a person, and that the maximum penalty for that offence is 100 penalty units, imprisonment for 1 year, or both. 
c.	clause 55B(2), which makes it an offence for a doctor to administer ECT contrary to the requirements of          Division 9.2.1 (Administration of electroconvulsive therapy), with a maximum penalty of 50 penalty units, imprisonment for six months, or both.
d.	clause 55C(1), which dictates an application to make a person subject to an ECT order – whether they are an adult or under 18 years of age – can only be made by a chief psychiatrist or doctor who believes, on reasonable grounds, that the ACAT could subject that person to the order, under the law.
e.	clause 55C(3), which stipulates that an application for an ECT order for a person under 18 years of age must have the support of a child and adolescent psychiatrist, who is a different person to the applicant for the order, even if that applicant is also a child and adolescent psychiatrist.
f.	clause 55J(a), which declares that when the ACAT is deciding whether or not to make the person the subject of an ECT order, the ACAT will take into account the person’s views and wishes, so far as they can be discovered, including from any advance agreement and consent direction.
g.	the stringent requirements of when ECT may, and may not, be administered to young people of 12 years old and more, provided by clauses 54 (Young person with decision-making capacity) and 55 (Young person without decision-making capacity).
h.	section 51(3) banning the administration of ECT to people under 12 years of age.
4.36	The Review Advisory Committee decided that the ban, mentioned at h., was prudent, even though ECT is rarely administered to pre-adolescent children in Australia. The Committee arrived at this decision, because of the:
a.	dearth of research evidence recommending ECT for children who have mental illness/es treatable by ECT and are under 12 years of age; and 
b.	the general public’s concerns about the administration of ECT to pre-adolescent children. 
4.37	However, the Committee resolved that the Act should allow ECT to be a treatment option for people over 12 years old. They determined this, because there are many contemporary, methodologically rigorous, and peer reviewed studies evidencing that:
a.	ECT is safe, effective, and even life-saving, for people with clinical depression, mania, or psychosis; 
b.	some people are unable to tolerate the medications, or medication dosages, used to treat depression, mania, or psychosis, and their symptoms cannot be relieved by psychotherapy alone; 
c.	some people have depression, mania, and psychosis that proves unresponsive to both the medications and psychotherapy; and 
d.	some of these people have life-threatening symptoms that direly need the rapid, significant alleviation that practitioners and recipients of ECT, say it affords.
4.38	None of this is to deny that it is not also well documented that ECT has some adverse side effects on some people. However, it is to suggest that ECT is often a life-saving treatment. Accordingly, the right to life, provided by section 9 of the Human Rights Act, is bolstered by the Bill clauses that regulate ECT, some of which are cited above. 
Clauses on psychiatric surgery and related safeguards 
4.39	The other treatment provided for by this Bill is psychiatric surgery. 
4.40	Until the 1980s, psychiatric surgery was sometimes misused in Australia. However, since then, a large body of peer-reviewed research has shown how contemporary psychiatric surgery is safe and, where other less intrusive treatments have failed, it has effectively alleviated the symptoms of certain mental illness/es and/or disorder/s.
4.41	At this stage in history, psychiatrists in Australia rarely treat people by way of psychiatric surgery. Nevertheless, the Bill contains many clauses to prevent any abuses of it, or any accidental performances of it, without informed consent.
4.42	These controls include, but are not limited to:
a.	clause 50, which requires a particular form of consent for psychiatric surgery.
b.	clause 60, which states that a doctor commits an offence with a maximum penalty of 100 penalty units, imprisonment for 1 year, or both, if they perform psychiatric surgery on a person and the doctor has no approval to do so from the chief psychiatrist, or the doctor has been told that the person refuses to have the surgery.
c.	clause 61, which compels a doctor who proposes to perform psychiatric surgery on a person to apply to the chief psychiatrist for approval to perform it and requires that application to be in writing, and to include a copy of the consent of the person or of an order of the ACT Supreme Court that supplies consent for that person.
d.	clause 65, which forbids that Court from supplying that consent, unless four conditions obtain: one, the consent is for a person with a mental illness; two, the person lacks the decision-making capacity to consent to the surgery, and has not refused that consent; three, there are grounds for believing that the surgery is likely to substantially benefit the person; and, four, all reasonably available, alternative treatments have failed, or are likely to fail.
e.	clause 66(3), which provides for a maximum penalty of   50 penalty units, imprisonment for six months, or both, for a person failing to tell the chief psychiatrist that someone has said they refuse to have psychiatric surgery, even if they or the Court previously consented to it.
Other safeguards on treatment powers
4.43	Some of the Bill’s clauses stipulate that, in certain circumstances, the person with mental illness/es and/or disorders will be consulted or given information by certain people, and that certain people will record whether they consulted with the person, and if not, why not. For instance:
a.	clause 55D compels the ACAT to consult with specified people when it is determining whether to make a person subject to an ECT order; and
b.	clause 62(2) dictates that a specified committee will consult with specified people about a doctor’s application to perform psychiatric surgery on a person. 
4.44	These provisions counter a person being given treatment that is contrary to their wishes, except in narrow circumstances expressly permitted by the Bill. In so doing, they foster observance of Human Rights Act:
a.	section 19 (humane treatment when deprived of liberty); and
b.	section 10 (freedom from torture and cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment). 
4.45	The right to health is also directly protected by the Bill’s information and consultation requirements. As discussed in segment 2, international case law indicates that the right to health is incorporated in the right to life and the freedom from inhuman and degrading treatment, respectively supplied by Human Rights Act sections 9 and 10. 
4.46	Further, in its General Comment No. 14 on the right to health, the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights states that there is a tight nexus between it and the ‘right to seek, receive and impart information and ideas concerning health issues’. The Committee describes this latter right as foundational to what it characterises as the essential ‘accessibility’ element of the right to health, as well as to the freedom of expression, declared by CCPR Article 19(2). Article 19(2) is the source of Human Rights Act section 16(2). Section 16(2) declares: 
Everyone has the right to freedom of expression. This right includes the freedom to seek, receive and impart information and ideas of all kinds, regardless of borders, whether orally, in writing or in print, by way of art, or in another way chosen by him or her.
ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal and fair trial
4.47	International law makes clear that the right to fair trial, supplied by section 21 of the Human Rights Act, applies not only to criminal, but also civil, proceedings. The Bill, like the current Act, contains many clauses that:
a.	empower ACAT to conduct civil proceedings to make or review orders; and
b.	impose duties on ACAT that are ancillary to its order making and reviewing.
4.48	ACAT is not a court and its members have no tenure. Rather, it is a tribunal comprised of members whose respective terms vary in length, depending on what kind of member they were appointed as, under the ACT5 Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2008 (ACAT Act). Further, as section 8 of the ACAT Act states, the ACAT is not bound by the rules of evidence. 
4.49	Nonetheless, those above cited Bill provisions that enable or require ACAT proceedings, and impose ancillary duties on ACAT, are compatible with the right to a fair trial. 
4.50	Further, the same Bill provisions are also compatible with the right to recognition and equality before the law, provided by section 8 of the Human Rights Act. 
4.51	The compatibility of these provisions is clearly borne out by, among other things, a part of international law and a case of the United Kingdom High Court. 
4.52	In the case, H v MHRT, North and East London Region (2000), the Court held that ‘there was nothing unlawful [under the United Kingdom Human Rights Act 1998] about a tribunal system that was of an inquisitorial nature…’ The tribunal which the case challenged was the United Kingdom’s Mental Health Review Tribunal. There has been no overruling of this case, or of any analogous case, by a superior appellate court of any common law country. 
4.53	The part of international law relevant here is Principle 17 of the UN Principles for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness and the Improvement of Mental Health Care (‘the Mental Health Principles’). While these Principles do not form a treaty, they were agreed with Australia’s full support. Further, they do give valuable guidance on how the CCPR and CESCR apply, in respect of people with mental illness/es and/or disorder/s, regardless of whether they are adult, juvenile, or imprisoned people. 
4.54	Principle 17 declares:
The review body shall be a judicial or other independent and impartial body established by domestic law and functioning in accordance with procedures laid down by domestic law. It shall, in formulating its decisions, have the assistance of one or more qualified and independent mental health practitioners and take their advice into account.
4.55	The Definitions in the Principles include a definition of ‘review body’. It is: ‘the body established in accordance with Principle 17 to review the involuntary admission or retention of a patient in a mental health facility’. 
4.56	In this way, the Principles expressly approve of administrative bodies being the makers of orders for the treatment, care and support of persons who have, or appear to have, mental illness/es, on three conditions: one, so the administrative bodies are constituted under law; two, they are independent of the Executive; and, three, they conform with due process rights. 
4.57	Certain provisions of the ACAT Act mandate that the ACAT conforms with due process rights. Section 21(1) of the Human Rights Act explicitly declares that such rights are part of the Human Rights Act section 21 right to a fair trial. They are also a part of the right to recognition and equality before the law, which is supplied by section 8 of the Human Rights Act.
4.58	Certain Bill clauses are also express responses to the due process protections required by Principle 17 and by Human Rights Act sections 21 and 8. These include, but are not limited to:
a.	clause 55E which compels ACAT to hold a hearing into an electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) order matter; and 
b.	clause 139CH(3), which dictates that ACAT will hold a hearing into an interstate transfer order matter.
Powers to inspect private psychiatric facilities
4.59	Bill clause 135B(1) (Powers of inspection) supplies inspectors, who are appointed under clause 135, with powers to inspect private psychiatric facilities for compliance with patient safety and other relevant standards. More specifically, clause 135B(1) enables such an inspector to, at any reasonable time, enter premises licensed as a private psychiatric facility, and:
a.	inspect them, and any equipment used there, in connection with treatment, care or support of the kind provided for by the Bill; and
b.	inspect books, documents or other records that relate to the conduct of the private psychiatric facility at the premises; and
c.	require the premises’ occupier to give the inspector copies of information, books, documents or other records relating to the conduct of the facility at the premises.
4.60	These powers pass the section 28 test set by the Human Rights Act, for at least five main reasons. 
4.61	First, the UN Human Rights Committee has emphasised that it is unacceptable for States to fail to meet CCPR Article 10 (1), which reads: ‘1. All persons deprived of their liberty shall be treated with humanity and with respect for the inherent dignity of the human person’. Further, that Committee states in its latest General Comment on Article 10 that ‘Article 10, paragraph 1…applies to any one deprived of liberty under the laws and authority of the State who is held in prisons, hospitals - particularly psychiatric hospitals - detention camps or correctional institutions or elsewhere’. 
4.62	Second, Article 10 is much reflected in:
a.	section 19 (Humane treatment when deprived of liberty) of the Human Rights Act;
b.	the section 5(d) Object of the Bill, which is to ‘facilitate access by people with a mental disorder or mental illness to services provided in a way that recognises and respects their rights, inherent dignity and needs’; and 
c.	the section 6(e) Principle of the Bill, which is that ‘a person with a mental disorder or mental illness has the right to access the best available treatment, care or support relating to the person’s individual needs’. 
4.63	Third, people reasonably expect facilities that deliver health and/or community care services to be safe, because they exist to provide a therapeutic environment, not a potentially injurious or fatal one. 
4.64	Fourth, there are many international human rights law cases that declare people should have a low expectation of privacy in spaces outside of regular, private residences. These include cases which found no violations of the right to privacy where transport inspectors, authorised to do so by law, have entered the sleeping spaces of boats and trucks.
4.65	Fifth, there is also a large body of international case law that states it is permissible to conduct entries, searches, and seizures, without warrants, if these two conditions obtain:
a.	a statute expressly enables those warrantless entries, searches, and seizures, in exigent situations that cannot be anticipated with any certainty and do not allow a warrant to be obtained in the time in which the entries, searches and seizures need to occur for urgent safety reasons; and
b.	each entry, search, and seizure, must be performed only to the extent necessary and in accordance with the statutory requirements that allow them.

5.   What are the Bill clauses about?
Chapter 1 Preliminary 
1  Name of Act simply provides that, if enacted, the Bill will be entitled Mental Health Act 2015. 
2  Commencement provides that if the Bill is enacted, it will commence immediately after the commencement of the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014. The commencement of the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014 is scheduled to be 12 November 2014.
3  Dictionary  states that the Dictionary at the end of the Bill is part of the Bill.
4  Notes  states that all of the Bill’s Notes are explanatory only, and not a part of the Bill.
4A Offences against Act—application of Criminal Code etc states that there is legislation that will apply to the enactment’s offences, including both:
-	section 133 of the Legislation Act 2001 (ACT) (‘Legislation Act’), which defines the worth of a penalty point; and 
-	Chapter 2 of the Criminal Code 2002 (ACT) (‘Criminal Code’), which lays down general principles of criminal responsibility, such as burdens of proof and general defences, and defines terms used for offences to which the Criminal Code applies. 
Chapter 2 Objects and important concepts is where sections 5 to 13 from the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, as amended by the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Amendment Act 2014 (‘the Amendment Act’) and by the enactment of the Bill (‘the amended Act’), will be relocated, by Amendment 2.33 Schedule 2 of the Bill. 
The Bill provides for no amendments to sections 5 to 13. As the title of Chapter 2 indicates, these relocated sections regard the Objects of the Bill or concepts that underpin many Bill clauses. 
Chapter 3 Rights of people with mental disorder or mental illness is where Parts 3.1 to 3.3 of the amended Act, will be relocated into the 2015 Act, by Amendment 2.34 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. As the title of this Chapter indicates, all these provisions regard the rights of people with mental disorder/s and/or illness/es as defined by sections 9 and 10, respectively, of the amended Act. 
Note that Schedule 2 provides for amendments in respect of these three provisions within Parts 3.1 and 3.3 of the amended Act: 
-	sections 15(1)(b)(vi) and 15(4)(g), in Part 3.1, which regard the information people are to be provided by the person responsible for a mental health facility or community care facility, as soon as practicable after it is decided to give those people treatment, care or support at the facility; and 
-	section 27(4) and its Note, in Part 3.3, which regard an advance consent direction that gives consent to electroconvulsive therapy (ECT). 
For more details on these three amendments, see Schedule 2 Legislation amended, Part 2.1 Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, Division 2.1.1 Amendments, provided by Bill clause 149. 
Chapter 4 Assessments will contain Parts 4.1 and 4.2 relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.35 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. Note that Schedule 2 of the Bill provides for amendments to the two following provisions that fall within Part 4.2:
-	section 36H (Executing removal order); and 
-	section 36M(2) (Notice of outcome of assessment).
For more details on these two amendments, see Schedule 2 Legislation amended, Part 2.1 Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, Division 2.1.1 Amendments, provided by Bill clause 149. 
Chapter 5 Mental health orders will contain Parts 5.1 to 5.7 relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.36 in Schedule 2. Note that Schedule 2 provides for amendments to the following sections within Parts 5.1 to 5.7: 
-	sections 36R(1)(g), 36R(1)(h), and 36R(2) (Consultation by ACAT —mental health order);                      
-	section 36Z(5)(a)(viii) (Role of chief psychiatrist—psychiatric  treatment order); 
-	section 36ZC(5) (Powers in relation to psychiatric treatment order); 
-	section 36ZH(3)(a)(viii) (Role of care coordinator—community  care order); and 
-	section 36ZK(5) (Powers in relation to community care order).
For more details on these seven amendments, see Schedule 2 Legislation amended, Part 2.1 Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, Division 2.1.1 Amendments, provided by Bill clause 149. 
Chapter 6 Emergency detention will contain the following sections relocated from the amended Act to this Chapter, by Amendment 2.37 in Schedule 2 of the Bill: 
- section 37 (Apprehension); 
- section 38 (Detention at approved mental health facility); and 
- section 38A (Copy of court order). 
Schedule 2 provides for no amendments to these sections.
39 Statement of action taken differs from the current Act’s section 39 Statement of action requirements, by adding:
-	‘authorised ambulance paramedic’ to subsection (1) to acknowledge that authorised ambulance paramedics - not only police officers, mental health officers, and doctors - can be undertaking the section 37 apprehensions and removals of people to an approved mental health facility, upon which the section 39 Statements need to be made.
-	paragraph (1)(d) which adds ‘nature and’ before the word ‘extent’ in that paragraph’s requirement that there be recording in the section 39 statement of ‘the nature and extent of the force or assistance used to enter any premises, or to apprehend the person and take the person to the facility;’.
-	paragraph (1)(e), which requires the exerciser of the section 37 power to write into the Statement the nature and extent of any restraint, involuntary seclusion, or forcible giving of medication, that was used when apprehending the person or taking them to the facility.
-	paragraph (1)(f), which requires that the exerciser of the        section 37 power to write into the Statement anything else that happened when the person was being apprehended and taken to the facility that may affect the person’s physical or mental health. 
-	paragraph (2)(b), which requires the person in charge of the facility who receives the Statement to keep a register of any restraint, involuntary seclusion or forcible giving of medication included in Statements. 
These additions to section 39 serve four main purposes. One, they ensure that the mental health facility professionals to whom the person is delivered, under section 37, are informed of any event the person experienced during that section 37 apprehension and removal, which the professionals need to know to appropriately care for the person. Such events might include:
-	the person dropped a package of a powder as they were apprehended and removed; 
-	while the person was being apprehended and removed, they could, or would, not cease assaulting their apprehenders, so the person was involuntarily secluded in the back of a paddy wagon for the duration of their transport to the facility; and 
-	the person was noisy during their apprehension and for most of the journey, but since they hit their head against the paddy wagon, they have been conscious, but silent.

The mental health professionals are likely to need such information about the person’s condition, if they are to:
-	calm and reassure the person;
-	maintain the safety of the person and those around them; and 
-	arrange timely and otherwise appropriate assessment and treatment of any mental or physical deterioration, intoxication, injury or illness, that became apparent to those people who executed the apprehension and removal. 
Two, these changes to section 39 mean that, if a person is injured, during a section 37 apprehension and removal of them, the associated section 39 statement is more likely to well inform those individuals and authorities, who can lawfully be told, or who the law requires to be told, how the person came to be injured. 
The said individuals would include the person injured and might include, say, the person’s carer or guardian. The said authorities might be ones to whom the person or their representative has complained about their injury, such as the Ombudsman for the ACT.  
Three, the new section 39 means that, if a person dies, during, or shortly after, their section 37 apprehension and removal, the associated section 39 statement is more likely to be useful to any close friends and relatives of the deceased person and to authorities who investigate the person’s death. 
Four, section 39’s newly required register of all incidences of restraint, involuntary seclusion, or forcible giving of medication that are reported in section 39 statements will enable:
-	identification of any apparently anomalous occurrence of restraint, involuntary seclusion, or forcible giving of medication during a section 37 apprehension and removal, so that, if warranted, there can be inquiry into whether that occurrence involved any unlawful or unsafe conduct; and
-	identification and monitoring of any trends in the frequency, duration, and other characteristics of section 37 incidences of restraint, involuntary seclusion, or forcible giving of medication, including the extent to which these restrictions are: 
1) only used to the degree necessary to conduct an apprehension and removal that is safe for the apprehended and removed person, for the person or people apprehending and removing them, and for anyone else within the vicinity of the apprehension and removal, and, 
2) only when there is no less restrictive, reasonable way of apprehending and removing the person that is commensurate with maintaining the safety of all those people mentioned in 1).

Such tracking will be instructive of:
-	root cause analysis of any trends in unlawful or unsafe uses of restraint, involuntary seclusion, and forcible giving of medication, during section 37 apprehensions and removals; 
-	design and implementation of any training and procedures that bears on section 37 apprehensions and removals; and
-	evaluation of that training and of those procedures, and of any changes made to them, in terms of impacts on the frequency, duration, safety levels, and other characteristics of section 37 uses of restraint, involuntary seclusion, and forcible giving of medication.
Chapter 6 will also contain the following sections relocated into it from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.38 in Schedule 2: 
-	section 40 (Initial examination at approved mental health facility); 
-	section 41 (Authorisation of involuntary detention); and
-	section 41AA (Medical examination of detained person). 
The Bill provides for no amendments to these three provisions. For explanation of any of them, see the Explanatory Statement on the Amendment Act.
41A Notification of Magistrates Court about emergency detention or release from emergency detention adds a subsection (2) to the current Act’s section 41A. (The Amendment Act does not amend section 41A.) 
This added subsection provides that if the person who is referred by the Court is detained at the facility under section 38 (Detention at approved mental health facility) or section 41 (Authorisation of involuntary detention), the person in charge of the facility must notify the court of the reasons for that detention. 
The current section 41 only requires that the Court is notified of the results of an examination conducted by a doctor under an order under the section 309(1) of the Crimes Act. This requirement, in subsection (1) of the current section 41A is preserved in subsection (1) of clause 41A of the Bill.  
41AB Treatment during detention remakes section 44 (Treatment during detention) of the Amendment Act, without changing its meaning. 
Section 42 (Notification of certain people about detention) is relocated to this chapter from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.39 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. 
There are also some amendments of sections 42(3) and (4) by Bill Schedule 2, [2.14]. 
Section 17 of the Amendment Act 2014 omits section 43. 
Section 45 (Offence—communication during detention) is relocated to this chapter from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.40 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. 
For an explanation of section 45, see the Explanatory Statement on the Amendment Act and the Explanatory Statement on the current Act.
46 Order for release differs from section 46 of the current Act as amended by the Amendment Act, in two main ways. 
First, it is worded differently to make it easier to read and comprehend. 
Second, it provides that the doctor’s examination of the detained person occurs under section 41AA (Medical examination of detained person). Section 41AA is a new provision supplied by the Amendment Act. The current Act’s section 46 states that this examination occurs under the current Act’s section 43 (Medical examination).
Third, new clause 46 provides that the doctor who examined the person under section 41AA, the chief psychiatrist, or the ACAT, must, as soon as practicable, order the release of the person, if their detention is no longer justified under any provision of section 41.
The current section 46 only provides that the doctor who examined the person, the chief psychiatrist, or the ACAT, must make that order, if the person’s detention is no longer justified under sections 41(1) or (2). 
47 Duty to release imposes on the person in charge of an approved mental health facility the duty of releasing a person detained under section 41, in accordance with an order under clause 46. 
Clause 47(1)(b) mandates that if no order for release is made under clause 46, then, subject to any other ACAT order, the person is to be released at the end of the period of detention authorised under section 41 (Authorisation of involuntary detention). Section 41 is relocated into the Bill from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.38 in Schedule 2. 
See the Amendment Act’s Explanatory Statement on section 41 for explanation of the terms of detention it permits and in what circumstances and on whose authority. 
Chapter 7 Forensic mental health will contain Part 7.1 (Forensic mental health orders) and Part 7.2 (Affected people) relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.41 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. 
Note that Schedule 2 provides for amendments to these provisions of Parts 7.1 and 7.2: 
-	section 48S (Definitions—pt 7.1); 
-	the heading of section 48T to change it to ‘Applications for forensic  mental health orders—detainees etc’; 
-	sections 48T(1) and (2) (Applications for forensic  mental health orders—detainees etc); 
-	section 48Y(1)(b) (What ACAT must take into account—forensic  mental health order);
-	section 48ZA(1)(b) (Forensic  psychiatric treatment order); 
-	section 48ZC(6)(a)(vii) (Role of chief psychiatrist—forensic  psychiatric treatment order); 
-	section 48ZG(5) (Powers in relation to forensic psychiatric treatment order); 
-	section 48ZH(1)(b) (Forensic community care order); 
-	section 48ZJ(4)(a)(vii) (Role of community care coordinator—forensic community care order); and 
-	section 48ZN(5) (Powers in relation to forensic community care order).
Chapter 8 Correctional patients will contain Parts 8.1 (Preliminary) to 8.4 (Leave for correctional patients) relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.42 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. 
The Bill provides for no amendments to any of the provisions in Parts 8.1 to 8.4.
Chapter 9 Electroconvulsive therapy and psychiatric surgery 
Part 9.1 Preliminary—ch 9 
49  Definitions brings certain definitions to the beginning of this Part, from within several provisions of this Chapter, from the beginning of several of this Chapter’s Divisions, or the Dictionary at the end of the Chapter. 
These definitions are for the terms:
-	electroconvulsive therapy; 
-	electroconvulsive therapy order; 
-	emergency electroconvulsive therapy order; 
-	neurosurgery; and 
-	psychiatric surgery.
All of these terms are defined with the same content as the same definitions within the current Act, except for psychiatric surgery, which is redefined as ‘specialised neurosurgery for psychiatric conditions’. 
50 Form of consent is a far more concise provision than the equivalent one in the current Act. This concision is permitted by the new section 8 decision-making capacity principles, supplied by the Amendment Act.
However, clause 50 preserves the safeguard in the current equivalent provision that the consent must be indicated in writing, and with a signature, provided by the person giving consent, in the presence of a witness apart from:
-	the doctor proposing to perform the ECT or psychiatric surgery; and 
-	the person seeking the consent, should they be a different person to the doctor. 
Part 9.2 Electroconvulsive therapy 
Division 9.2.1 Administration of electroconvulsive therapy 
The Amendment Act does not address the provisions regarding ECT administration, which is why all references, below, are to provisions of the current Act.
51  When electroconvulsive therapy may be administered provides that ECT may be administered to an adult only:
-	via the procedures dictated by clauses 52 (Adult with decision-making capacity) and 53 (Adult without decision-making capacity); and 
-	to a person who is at least 12 years of age, but under 18 years of age, as provided by clauses 54 (Young person with decision-making capacity) and 55 (Young person without decision-making capacity). 
Clause 51 also expressly prohibits the administration of ECT to a person under 12 years old. 
The current Act provides for no limits on the age of a person to whom ECT may be administered, except in so far as it allows an emergency ECT order to be made only for a person who is at least 16 years old. 
52  Adult with decision-making capacity permits ECT to be administered to a person 18 years or over, if they have:
-  consented to that;
-  not withdrawn that consent, orally or in writing; and
-  not had ECT administered 9 or more times since giving the consent, or, if the consent was for less than 9 times, not had ECT administered for that number of times or more.
The decision-making capacity principles at section 8 of the amended Act are critical to the interpretation of this provision.
The current Act only refers to a person’s decision-making capacity in relation to ECT when it comes to the ACAT making an emergency ECT order for a person over 16 years of age, who lacks the capacity to make decisions about ECT.
53 Adult without decision-making capacity allows ECT administration to a person who is 18 years of age or more who:
-	lacks decision-making capacity to consent to ECT; but 
-	has an advance consent direction consenting to it;
-	does not refuse or resist ECT administered in accordance with the direction; and
-	is administered the ECT in accordance with the direction. 
It also permits ECT to be administered to adults lacking the capacity to make decisions about ECT, if:
-	the ECT is administered in accordance with an ECT order or an emergency ECT order in force in relation to the person and the person either does not refuse or resist that administration; or 
-	the person is subject to a psychiatric treatment order or forensic psychiatric treatment order. 
The decision-making capacity principles at section 8 of the amended Act are critical to the interpretation of this provision.
54  Young person with decision-making capacity permits the administration of ECT to a person who has consented to that and not withdrawn that consent, orally or in writing, and is:
-	12 to 15 years old, if the ECT is administered in accordance with an ECT order in force in relation to that person; and
-	16 or 17 years old, if the ECT is administered in accordance with an ECT order or emergency ECT order in force in relation to that person. 
The decision-making capacity principles at section 8 of the amended Act are critical to the interpretation of this provision.
55 Young person without decision-making capacity permits the administration of ECT to a person who lacks decision-making capacity to consent to that, so long as:
-	for a 12 to 15 year old, the ECT is administered in accordance with an ECT order; or 
-	for a 16 or 17 year old, the ECT is administered in accordance with an ECT order or emergency ECT order; and  
-	either the person does not refuse or resist, or the person is subject to a psychiatric treatment order or a forensic psychiatric treatment order.
The decision-making capacity principles at section 8 of the amended Act are critical to the interpretation of this provision.
55B Offence—unauthorised administration of electroconvulsive therapy provides in its:
-	subclause (1) that it is an offence for anyone other than a doctor to administer ECT to a person and that the maximum penalty for that offence is 100 penalty units, imprisonment for 1 year, or both; and 
-	subclause (2), that it an offence for the doctor to administer ECT contrary to the requirements of Division 9.2.1 (Administration of ECT) and that the maximum penalty for that offence is 50 penalty units, imprisonment for 6 months, or both.
Division 9.2.2 Electroconvulsive therapy orders 
55C Application for electroconvulsive therapy order permits the chief psychiatrist or doctor to apply to the ACAT for an ECT order in relation to a person, if the chief psychiatrist or doctor believes, on reasonable grounds, that the ACAT could make such an order for that person. 
If the person is under 18 years of age, clause 55C also requires that: 
-	the application is supported by the evidence of another doctor; and 
-	at least one of the applicants is a child and adolescent psychiatrist. 
Clause 55C(4) defines child and adolescent psychiatrist.
55D  Consultation by ACAT—electroconvulsive therapy order specifies a list of people who the ACAT ‘must, as far as practicable’ consult, before making an ECT order in relation to a person who is not subject to a mental health order. 
55E  ACAT must hold hearing—electroconvulsive therapy order dictates that the ACAT cannot make an ECT order, without holding a hearing into the matter.
55F  What ACAT must take into account—electroconvulsive therapy order dictates that the ACAT will, before making an ECT order, take into account all of a number of considerations that clause 55F specifies. These considerations include, among many others, whether the person:
-	consents to ECT; 
-	refuses to consent to ECT; or 
-	has the decision-making capacity to consent to ECT. 
Accordingly, the section 8 decision-making principles are critical to the interpretation of this clause.
55G  Making of electroconvulsive therapy order specifies a number of matters of which the ACAT must be satisfied, before making an ECT order for a person, on an application under section 55C, when the person is of at least:
-	12 years old; or 
-	12 years old, but under 18 years old. 
The matters specified are different for a person who is at least 12 years old to those specified for a person who is of at least 12 years old, but under 18 years old.
One of the matters for both age cohorts turns on the person’s decision-making capacity to consent to ECT. Accordingly, the section 8 decision-making principles are critical to the interpretation of this clause.
	Paragraph (3) of this clause compels ACAT to, as soon as practicable after it has made an ECT order under clause 55G, give a copy of the order to the:
-	person in relation to whom the order is made;
-	person who applied for the order;
-	people consulted under section 55D (Consultation by ACAT—electroconvulsive therapy order).
55H  Content of electroconvulsive therapy order provides that the ECT order must specify:
-	the matters, under sections 55G(1) or (2) (Making of electroconvulsive therapy order), of which the ACAT is satisfied; and 
-	the maximum number of times ECT may be administered to the person under the order. 
Clause 55H also places certain conditions on the number of times the order may authorise ECT administration.
55I  Person to be told about electroconvulsive therapy order compels the person in charge of the facility to ensure a person is:
-	told about their ECT order, and the procedures authorised under it, before the person receives ECT, under the order, in that facility; and 
-	told in a ‘language and way of communicating that the person is most likely to understand’. 
Clause 55I also stipulates that both of these requirements are to be fulfilled, irrespective of whether the person was present when the ECT order was made.
Division 9.2.3 Emergency electroconvulsive therapy orders 
55J Application for emergency electroconvulsive therapy order permits the chief psychiatrist and doctor to jointly apply to the ACAT for an emergency ECT order in relation to a person, if a certain condition obtains. That condition is that the chief psychiatrist and doctor believe on reasonable grounds that the ACAT could reasonably make an ECT order for the person. 
Clause 55J also requires that an application for an ECT order for the person accompany the application for an emergency ECT order.
Note this clause importantly interrelates with sections:
-	79 (Applications);
-	80 (Appearance); 
-	53(3)(b) (Adult without decision making capacity); and 
-	55(2)(b) (Young person without decision-making capacity). 
55JA What ACAT must take into account—emergency electroconvulsive therapy order dictates that before making an ECT order, the ACAT will take into account all of a number of considerations that specified by clause 55F. 
Note that section 79A(3) (Notice of hearing) does not apply in relation to the making of an emergency ECT order. 
55K  Making of emergency electroconvulsive therapy order specifies a number of matters of which the ACAT must be satisfied, before making an emergency ECT order for a person, on an application under section 55J, when the person is of at least                      16 years old. 
Some of these matters turn on the person’s decision-making capacity to consent to ECT. Accordingly, the section 8 decision-making principles are critical to the interpretation of this clause.
55L  Content of an emergency electroconvulsive therapy order provides that the emergency ECT order must state the number of times ECT may be administered to a person, being not more than 3 times and the number of days in which the order expires, being not more than 7 days, after the order is made. 
Note that under section 87, the ACAT must give a copy of the order to certain people within 24 hours. 
56 Effect of later order terminates an emergency ECT order in relation to a person, if the ACAT makes an ECT order in relation to the same person.
Division 9.2.4 Records of electroconvulsive therapy 
57 Doctor must record electroconvulsive therapy compels, in its subsection (1), a doctor who administers ECT to make a record of that administration, including whether it was:
-	in accordance with an ACAT order; and 
-	with the person’s consent. 
It also dictates in its subsection (2) that the doctor must give the record to the person in charge of the facility where the ECT was administered. 
A doctor’s failure to comply with either requirement is an offence, with a maximum penalty of 20 penalty units. 
58 Electroconvulsive therapy records to be kept for 5 years provides that a maximum penalty of 20 penalty units will apply, if the person in charge of a psychiatric facility fails to keep the                          record of ECT required by section 57(2) for at least 5 years after the day the record is given. 
Part 9.3 Psychiatric surgery 
59 Performance on people subject to orders of ACAT permits the performance of psychiatric surgery on a person, irrespective of any order that the ACAT may have made in relation to that person.
60 Psychiatric surgery not to be performed without approval or if person refuses makes it an offence for a doctor to perform psychiatric surgery on a person, if the doctor does not have the chief psychiatrist’s approval to do so, or if the doctor has been told, under section 66, that the person refuses to have the surgery. 
This clause also provides that the maximum penalty for this offence is 100 penalty units, imprisonment for 1 year, or both. 
61 Application for approval permits a doctor who proposes to perform psychiatric surgery on a person to apply to the chief psychiatrist for their approval to do so. 
It requires that this application be in writing and accompanied by either:
-	a copy of the person’s consent; or 
-	a copy of an order of the Supreme Court’s consent under         section 65. 
It further requires that the doctor give a copy of that application to the person, as soon as practicable after giving the application to the chief psychiatrist. 
62 Application to be considered by committee mandates that the chief psychiatrist will, as soon as practicable after receiving an application under section 61, give a copy of it to the chairperson of the committee appointed under section 67. 
Clause 62 also compels that chairperson to:
-	give written notification of the application to a number of specified people, as soon as practicable after receiving it; 
-	convene a meeting of the committee to consider the application; and 
-	give a written report to the chief psychiatrist that includes a number of items specified in clause 62.
Clause 62 forbids the committee recommending that the chief psychiatrist approve the performance of psychiatric surgery, unless certain conditions specified by clause 62 obtain. 
Finally, clause 62 dictates that the chief psychiatrist will ensure a copy of the committee’s report is placed on the subject person’s record. 
63  Requirement for further information mandates that if the committee that is considering an application to perform psychiatric surgery requests further information or documents relevant to the application, the chief psychiatrist will require, by written notice, that the applicant doctor give that information or documents to the chief psychiatrist. 
Clause 63 also relieves the committee of having to consider the application, until the required information or documents are given to the chief psychiatrist. 
Finally, clause 63 compels the chief psychiatrist to give the committee chairperson any information or documents given to the chief psychiatrist pursuant to the committee’s request for them. 
64  Application to be decided in accordance with committee’s recommendation dictates that the chief psychiatrist will decide an application, under section 61 (Application for approval), in accordance with the committee’s recommendation on it. 
65  Consent of Supreme Court allows the Supreme Court to consent to the performance of psychiatric surgery on a person, on a doctor’s application to the Court for that consent, but only if the Court is satisfied of all the matters clause 65 specifies. 
One of those matters turns on the person’s decision-making capacity to consent to psychiatric surgery. Accordingly, the         section 8 decision-making principles are critical to the interpretation of this clause.
66  Refusal of psychiatric surgery pertains to a person who has consented to psychiatric surgery, or for whom the Supreme Court has made an order consenting to the psychiatric surgery under clause 65. 
Clause 66 makes clear that the person may, before the surgery is performed, tell the chief psychiatrist or anyone else, that the person refuses to have psychiatric surgery. It also expressly permits the person to tell their refusal, orally or in writing.
If the person told is not the chief psychiatrist, clause 66 compels whoever is told to inform the chief psychiatrist of the refusal. It also makes failing to do so on pain of a maximum penalty of                      50 penalty units, imprisonment for 6 months, or both. 
Clause 66 also dictates that if the chief psychiatrist approved the psychiatric surgery, under section 64, and the chief psychiatrist is told of a person’s refusal, the chief psychiatrist must immediately:
-	tell the doctor who is to perform the psychiatric surgery of the refusal; and 
-	ensure that written documentation of the refusal is placed on the person’s record. 
Clause 66 stipulates that if the chief psychiatrist is told that a person refuses to have psychiatric surgery performed, any consent to the psychiatric surgery given by the person, or any Supreme Court order under section 65, ceases to have effect.
It further stipulates that if immediately before the date of the refusal, an application for the approval of the psychiatric surgery has been made, but has not been decided, the application is taken to have been withdrawn on that date, and any approval given by the chief psychiatrist for the psychiatric surgery ceases to have effect. 
67  Appointment of committee specifies how the:
-	committee referred to in the above clauses will be constituted;
-	questions arising at the committee are to be decided; and 
-	committee members are to be remunerated. 
Part 19.3 of the Legislation Act is relevant, here, because it contains certain requirements for the making of appointments, including acting appointments. 
Chapter 10 Referrals by courts under Crimes Act and Children and Young People Act will contain the amended Act’s sections 68 to 75 relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.43 of Bill Schedule 2. 
Note that Schedule 2 of this Bill inserts a new section 72(6). 
Section 72 of the amended Act makes certain requirements, and gives certain permissions, in respect of ACAT periodically reviewing:
-	a court order, under the Crimes Act, Part 13 (Unfitness to plead and mental impairment), that requires a person to be detained in custody until the ACAT orders otherwise; or 
-	an ACAT order requiring a person to be detained in custody under the Act’s section 74 (Breach of conditions of release). 
Chapter 11 ACAT procedural matters will contain the amended Act’s sections 76 (Meaning of subject person—ch 11) to 87 (Who is given a copy of the order), relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.44 in Schedule 2 of the Bill. 

Of these sections, Schedule 2 provides for amendments to:
-	78(1)(g) and (h) (When ACAT must be constituted by more members); 
-	79A (3)(e) (Notice of hearing); and 
-	87 (1)(ga) (Who is given a copy of the order). 
Chapter 12 Administration will contain Parts 12.1 (Chief psychiatrist and mental health officers) to 12.5 (Sharing information—government agencies) of the amended Act relocated into this Bill, by Amendment 2.45 of Bill Schedule 2. 
Schedule 2 contains no amendments to any provisions in Parts 12.1 to 12.5.
Chapter 13 Private psychiatric facilities 
Part 13.1 Preliminary 
123 Definitions—ch 13 defines, for Chapter 13, the terms:
-	inspector; 
-	licence; 
-	licensed premises; 
-	licensee, and 
-	private psychiatric facility.

Part 13.2 Licences 
124 Meaning of eligible person—pt 13.2 defines the term eligible person for Part 13.2.
125 Licence—requirement to hold provides for two offences. 
One is that a person commits an offence, if they operate a private psychiatric facility, and do not hold a licence to do so. The maximum penalty for this offence is 50 penalty units, imprisonment for 6 months, or both. 
The second is that a person commits an offence, if they are a partner in a partnership operating a private psychiatric facility, and no partner in the partnership holds a licence to operate the facility. This offence has a maximum penalty of 50 penalty units, imprisonment for 6 months, or both. 
126 Licence—application permits a person to apply to the Minister for a licence to operate a private psychiatric facility and lays down the conditions of operating such a facility.
It also allows the Minister to:
-	write a request asking the applicant to give additional information or documents reasonably needed to decide the application; and 
-	refuse to further consider the application, if the applicant does not fulfill that request from the Minister.
127 Licence—decision on application enables the Minister to issue a licence to operate a private psychiatric facility, on application under section 126, if the Minister is satisfied on reasonable grounds of all of a number of matters specified in         clause 127. 
Further, clause 127:
-	stipulates that the licence must state conditions about the maximum number of people for whom treatment, care or support may be provided at the licensed premises; and
-	allows the licence to include a number of particular conditions enumerated in the clause, as well as anything else that the Minister is satisfied on reasonable grounds is appropriate. 
128 Licence—term and renewal of licence requires that the licence state a term for the licence that is up to 3 years. It also:
-	allows a licensee to apply for renewal of licence, in writing, to the Minister; and 
-	enables the Minister to renew the licence for a up to 3 years if satisfied on reasonable grounds of the matters regarding the applicant and premises that are mentioned in section 126(2).
129 Licence—transfer of licence permits a licensee to apply to the Minister to transfer a licence to someone else and specifies the conditions of applying. 
It also empowers the Minister to:
-	write a request asking the proposed new licensee to give additional information or documents reasonably needed to decide the application and to refuse to consider the application further, if the proposed new licensee does not fulfill that request;
-	transfer the licence to the proposed new licensee, if the Minister is satisfied on reasonable grounds of two matters specified in the clause; and
-	amend the transferred licence’s conditions, if the Minister is satisfied on reasonable grounds that the amendment is in the best interests of the people to whom treatment, care or support will be provided under the licence. 
130 Licence—amendment initiated by Minister permits the Minister to amend a licence, by written notice, on the Minister’s own initiative, if satisfied on reasonable grounds that the amendment is in the best interests of people to whom treatment, care or support will be provided under the licence. 
Clause 130 also:
-	specifies the conditions on the Minister being allowed to do so, none of which apply if the licensee agrees, in writing, to the amendment; and 
-	declares that the amendment takes effect, on the day the amendment notice is given to the licensee, or a later day stated in the notice. 
131 Licence—amendment on application by licensee allows the licensee to apply for an amendment to their licence. It also: 
-	stipulates what the Minister must do in response to such an application; 
-	permits the Minister to do so, if satisfied on reasonable grounds that the amendment is in the best interests of people to whom treatment, care or support will be provided under the licence; and
-	declares that the amendment takes effect on the day the amendment notice is given to the licensee or a later day stated in the notice.
132 Licence—surrender allows a licensee to surrender their licence to the Minister, by giving the Minister the licence and written notice of its surrender. It also provides that the surrender takes effect, on the day the notice is given to the Minister, or a later day stated in the notice. 
133 Licence—cancellation by notice empowers the Minister to cancel a licence, by written notice, if satisfied, on reasonable grounds, that the licensee has failed to comply with a condition of the licence. The clauses states several conditions on the Minister being allowed to do so, none of which apply if the licensee agrees, in writing, to the cancellation. 
The clause also provides that the cancellation takes effect on the day the cancellation notice is given to the licensee or a later day stated in the notice. 
134 Licence—emergency cancellation permits the Minister to make an emergency cancellation of a licence, by written notice, so long as the Minister is satisfied on reasonable grounds that circumstances exist in relation to the licence that give rise to an immediate risk of harm to the health or safety of people to whom treatment, care or support is provided under the licence. 

The clause also specifies:
-	a number of matters which must be stated in the emergency cancellation notice.
-	that the cancellation takes effect on the day after the day the emergency cancellation notice is given to the licensee.

Part 13.3 Private psychiatric facilities—enforcement 
135 Appointment of inspectors permits the Director-General to appoint inspectors for this Chapter. 
It also compels such an inspector to exercise their functions under this chapter in accordance with the conditions of their appointment and any directions that the chief psychiatrist gives them. 
135A  Identity cards compels the Director-General to give an inspector an identity card that states and shows certain items specified in the clause. 
It also provides that it is an offence for a person who stops being an inspector to not return their identity card to the Director-General, as soon as practicable, but not later than 7 days, after the day the person stops being an inspector. The maximum penalty for this offence is 1 penalty unit. 
135B  Powers of inspection empowers an inspector to enter licensed premises, at any reasonable time, and to do certain activities there that the clause specifies. These activities include, but are not limited to, requiring the occupier of the premises to give a copy of the records related to the conduct of the private psychiatric facility at the premises. 
This clause provides two qualifications on the exercise of these powers. They are that if the inspector fails to show their identity card, when the occupier asks the inspector to do so:
-	the inspector cannot remain on the premises; and 
-	the person is not required to give records to the inspector. 
Finally, this clause defines occupier of licensed premises as including a person reasonably believed to be an occupier of the premises and a person apparently in charge of the licensed premises. 
The privilege against self-incrimination, dealt with by section 170 of the Legislation Act, is relevant here. 
135C  Failing to comply with requirement of inspector makes it an offence for a person to not fulfill an inspector’s requirement that the person give the inspector a copy of records, or access to records, under section 135B(1)(c). The maximum penalty for this offence is 50 penalty units.
Chapter 14 Mental health advisory council will contain sections 139 (Establishment of mental health advisory council) to                139C (Procedures of mental health advisory council) relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.46 in Bill Schedule 2. 
Schedule 2 contains no amendments to these sections. 
Chapter 15 Interstate application of mental health laws 
Part 15.1 Preliminary 
139CA  Purpose—ch 15 states four purposes for Chapter 15, namely:
-	the apprehension of people subject to certain warrants or orders made in other states and territories of Australia, or who may otherwise be apprehended, under mental health legislation; 
-	the interstate transfer of people under such legislation; 
-	the treatment, care or support in the ACT of people subject to mental health orders or similar orders made in other states and territories of Australia; and 
-	the operation of certain mental health orders between the ACT and other states and territories, and vice versa.
139CB  Definitions—ch 15 states that for Chapter 15:
-	authorised officer means an authorised ambulance paramedic; doctor; mental health officer; or police officer. 
-	community care service is a service that provides treatment, care or support for a person with a mental disorder living in the community. 
-	corresponding law means a law of another State that provides for the treatment, care or support of a person with a mental disorder or mental illness and includes a law of another State, including a law prescribed by regulation. Note that Part 1 of the Dictionary of the Legislation Act, provided by sections 2 and 144 of the Legislation Act, states that for ACT legislation ‘State means a State of the Commonwealth, and includes the Northern Territory’. 
-	interstate authorised person is a person prescribed by regulation.
-	interstate community care facility is a facility that, under a corresponding law, provides treatment, care or support for a person with a mental disorder. 
-	interstate community care service is a service that, under a corresponding law, provides treatment, care or support for a person with a mental disorder.  
-	interstate involuntary treatment order is an order made under a corresponding law for the involuntary treatment of a person with a mental disorder or mental illness at an interstate mental health facility or in the community. 
-	interstate mental health facility means a mental health facility in another State to which a person may be admitted under a corresponding law for treatment, care or support for mental illness. 
-	interstate mental health service is a service in another State that, under a corresponding law, provides treatment, care or support for a person with mental illness living in the community. 
-	interstate patient means a person subject to an interstate involuntary treatment order. 
-	mental health service is a service in the ACT that provides treatment, care or support for a person with mental illness who is living in the community.
139CC Authority to enter into agreements authorises the Minister to enter into agreements with a Minister of another state or territory of Australia about any matter relating to the operation of Chapter 15 or a corresponding law. 
It also stipulates that any such agreements will be notifiable instruments. 
139CD Authorised officer and interstate authorised person may exercise certain functions allows an authorised officer or an interstate authorised person to exercise any function conferred on the officer or person, under a corresponding law, or under an involuntary treatment order made in another state, in relation to an interstate patient in the ACT.
This clause also supplies a power to make regulations that impose limits on the people who may act under the clause and the treatment that may be given, or functions exercised, under it. 
139CE  Medication for person being transferred allows a person being transferred under this Chapter to be given medication by an appropriately trained person, if they believe on reasonable grounds both that giving the medication is in the best interests of the safe and effective treatment, care or support of the person and that the medication has been prescribed by a doctor. 
The clause also requires details about any medication given under this clause to be included in the person’s record. 
Part 15.2 Apprehension of people in breach of certain orders 
139CF  Apprehension of interstate patient in breach of interstate involuntary treatment order permits an authorised officer or interstate authorised person to apprehend, in the ACT, an interstate patient in breach of an interstate involuntary treatment order, but only if:
-	they would be subject to apprehension under a corresponding law of the State that issued their interstate involuntary treatment order, or 
-	if a warrant or another document, issued under a corresponding law, authorises their apprehension. 
It compels the apprehender to, as soon as reasonably practicable:
-	tell the patient why they are being apprehended;
-	ensure the patient has adequate opportunity and assistance to notify a relative or friend of the apprehension; 
-	tell an interstate mental health facility in the State that issued the interstate involuntary treatment order about the apprehension; and
-	 transfer the patient either to:
•	an ACT approved mental health facility to determine whether the patient requires treatment before being transferred; or 
•	to an interstate mental health facility in the State that issued the patient’s order. 
Sections 139F (Powers of entry and apprehension) and 140 (Powers of search and seizure) apply here. 
139CG Apprehension of person in breach of mental health order or forensic mental health order permits an authorised officer or interstate authorised person to apprehend an ACT patient, in another State, of an ACT patient in breach of a mental health order or forensic mental health order, so long as the ACT patient would be subject to apprehension, under this Act, if the patient were in the ACT and the apprehension is allowed under a corresponding law of the other State. 
It compels the apprehender to as soon as reasonably practicable: 
-	tell the patient why they are being apprehended; and
-	transfer the person either to an interstate mental health facility to determine whether the patient requires treatment before being transferred to an ACT approved mental health facility or community care facility. 
Further, clause 139CG requires that, as soon as reasonably practicable after the ACT patient is transferred to an ACT facility, that the person in charge of that facility must:
-	ensure that the patient has adequate opportunity and assistance to notify a relative or friend of the apprehension and transfer; and
-	take all reasonable steps to tell at least 1 of a number of people clause 139CG lists.
Sections 139F (Powers of entry and apprehension) and 140 (Powers of search and seizure) apply here. 
Part 15.3 Transfer of certain people from ACT 
139CH Interstate transfer—person under psychiatric treatment order or community care order provides that the relevant person may apply to ACAT to subject a person to an interstate transfer order, if the person is:
-	already subject to a psychiatric treatment order, or community care order; and 
-	receiving treatment, care or support under that order, in or from an approved mental health facility, a mental health service, an approved community care facility, or a community care service. 
The clause states that the relevant person may only make this application, if the relevant person believes, on reasonable grounds, that the ACAT could reasonably subject that person to an interstate transfer order under this clause. The relevant person is the chief psychiatrist, in respect of a person subject to a psychiatric treatment order, and the care coordinator, in respect of a person subject to a community care order.
The clause defines interstate transfer order as an order to transfer:
-	a person to an interstate mental health facility or an interstate community care facility; or 
-	the responsibility to provide treatment, care or support for a person to an interstate mental health service or interstate community care service. 
The clause compels the ACAT to hear and decide such an application, as soon as practicable. 
It dictates that ACAT cannot make an interstate transfer order, unless it believes, on reasonable grounds, all of the following:
-	it is in the best interests of the safe and effective treatment, care or support of the person; and
-	the transfer is allowed under a corresponding law; and
-	the person in charge of the interstate facility or service has agreed to the transfer.
The clause requires that in satisfying itself that it is in the best interests of the person, ACAT must take into account the person’s views and wishes and, as far as practicable, the other people nominated in clause 139CH(4)(b).
The clause mandates that if ACAT makes an order under this clause, ACAT will:
-	as soon as practicable, after making it, give a copy of the order to the person, the relevant person, and the person in charge of the relevant interstate facility or service; and
-	as far as practicable, notify the people enumerated in subclause (4)(b).
The clause permits an authorised officer, or an interstate authorised person, to take the subject person to the interstate facility or service.  
Sections 139F (Powers of entry and apprehension) and 140 (Powers of search and seizure) apply here. 
139CI Interstate transfer—person under forensic psychiatric treatment order or forensic community care order largely replicates the process provided by clause 139CH. It differs from it in: 
-	providing for an interstate transfer order for a person who is subject to an ACT forensic psychiatric treatment order or forensic community care order; and 
-	requiring that ACAT, as far as practicable, consult with, and notify, certain people involved in serving persons who have become subject to bail and community-based sentences in the justice system. 
As clause 139CH requires, the person must also be receiving treatment, care or support under that order, in an approved mental health facility or from a mental health service or in an approved community care facility or from a community care service. 
Clause 139CI defines interstate transfer order in the same way as clause 139CH.
Clause 139CI provides that the relevant person may apply to the ACAT to subject the person to an interstate transfer order, if the relevant person believes on reasonable grounds that the ACAT could reasonably do so. The relevant person is the chief psychiatrist, in respect of a person subject to a forensic mental health order, and the care coordinator, in respect of a person subject to a forensic community care order.
The clause requires the ACAT to hear and decide such an application, as soon as practicable. It also dictates that ACAT cannot make an interstate order, under this clause, unless it believes, on reasonable grounds, all of the following:
-	it is in the best interests of the safe and effective treatment, care or support of the person; and
-	the transfer is allowed under a corresponding law; and
-	the person in charge of the interstate facility or service has agreed to the transfer.
The clause requires that in satisfying itself that it is in the best interests of the person, ACAT must take into account the views and wishes of the person and, as far as practicable, of the other people nominated in the clause’s subclause 4(b).
The clause mandates that if ACAT makes an order under this clause, ACAT will:
-	as soon as practicable, after making it, give a copy of the order to the person, the relevant person, and the person in charge of the relevant interstate facility or service; and
-	as far as practicable, notify the people enumerated in subclause 4(b).
The clause permits an authorised officer, or an interstate authorised person, to take the subject person to the interstate facility or service.  
Sections 139F (Powers of entry and apprehension) and 140 (Powers of search and seizure) apply here. 
139CJ  Transfer to interstate mental health facility—emergency detention permits the chief psychiatrist to direct the transfer to an interstate mental health facility of a person detained under Chapter 6 (Emergency detention), who is being assessed, or receiving treatment, care or support under that Chapter. 
However, the clause proscribes the chief psychiatrist making this direction, unless:
-	the chief psychiatrist believes on reasonable grounds that the transfer is in the best interests of the safe and effective treatment, care or support of the person; and 
-	such a transfer is allowed under a corresponding law; and 
-	the person in charge of the interstate mental health facility agrees to the transfer; and
-	before giving the direction, the chief psychiatrist has, as far as practicable, notified certain people specified by subclause (3)(a) that a direction under this clause is being considered; and
-	taken into account the views of those specified people, as far as practicable, as well as the person’s views and wishes, in respect of the proposed direction.
The clause mandates that if the chief psychiatrist gives such a direction, under this clause, they will:
-	as soon as practicable, after giving it, give a copy of it to the person, the relevant person, and the person in charge of the relevant interstate facility or service; and
-	as far as practicable, notify the people enumerated in subclause (3)(a).
The clause permits an authorised officer, or an interstate authorised person, to take the subject person to the interstate facility or service.  
Sections 139F (Powers of entry and apprehension) and 140 (Powers of search and seizure) apply here. 
139CK  Interstate transfer—when ACT order stops applying provides that a person stops being subject to a psychiatric treatment order, or a community care order, made under this Act, when the person, or responsibility for them, is transferred under this Part and the person is:
-	admitted to an interstate mental health facility or an interstate community care facility; or 
-	accepted into the care of an interstate mental health or community care service; or 
-	made the subject of an interstate involuntary treatment order. 
Part 15.4 Transfer of certain people to ACT 
139CL Transfer of interstate patient to approved mental health facility permits the chief psychiatrist for an interstate patient to transfer that patient to an approved mental health facility in the ACT, if the person is subject to an interstate involuntary treatment order that allows for detention at an interstate mental health facility. 
The clause allows the ACT chief psychiatrist to agree to the transfer, if the ACT chief psychiatrist believes, on reasonable grounds, that the interstate patient’s transfer to the ACT is both: 
-	in the best interests of that patient’s safe and effective treatment, care or support; and 
-	allowed under a corresponding law. 
139CM  Transfer of responsibility to provide treatment, care or support in the community for interstate patient permits the chief psychiatrist for an interstate patient to transfer responsibility for that patient to the ACT chief psychiatrist, if the person is subject to an interstate involuntary treatment order that allows treatment in the community. 
The clause allows the ACT chief psychiatrist to agree to the transfer, if the ACT chief psychiatrist believes, on reasonable grounds, that the patient’s transfer to the ACT is both: 
-	in the best interests of that patient’s safe and effective treatment, care or support; and 
-	allowed under a corresponding law. 
139CN  Transfer of person apprehended in another State to approved mental health facility permits an authorised officer, or an interstate authorised person, to take a person apprehended in another State, under a corresponding law, to an approved mental health facility in the ACT.
However, it only so permits, if that authorised officer or person believes, on reasonable grounds, that taking the person to the ACT facility is both:
-	in the best interests of the person’s safe and effective treatment, care or support; and 
-	allowed under a corresponding law. 
This clause applies Chapter 6 (Emergency detention) to a person apprehended under this clause, as if the person had been apprehended under section 37 (Apprehension). 
Sections 139F (Powers of entry and apprehension) and 140 (Powers of search and seizure) also apply here. 
Part 15.5 Interstate operation of certain orders 
139CO  Mental health order relating to interstate person permits a person who does not usually live in the ACT to be subject to a mental health order, under this Act, but only if both of two conditions obtain. 
These conditions are that: 
-	the facility or service that is treating, caring for, or supporting, the person is located in the ACT; and 
-	the order is allowed under a corresponding law of the State in which the person usually lives. 
The clause provides one qualification to a restriction order mentioned in section 36X (Criteria for making restriction order with psychiatric treatment order) that is made for a person who does not usually live in the ACT. That qualification is that the order may only impose restrictions on the person’s actions within the ACT. 
139CP  Implementing interstate involuntary treatment order for temporary ACT resident permits a person who is temporarily living in the ACT to be given treatment, care and support in the ACT, if they are subject to an interstate involuntary treatment order that makes provision for treatment, care or support in the community. However, the clause makes this contingent on the ACT chief psychiatrist being satisfied, on reasonable grounds, that: 
-	the person has a ‘mental illness’, a term defined in section 10 of the Act; and 
-	the person accepts the treatment, care or support; and 
-	that treatment, care or support in the ACT is in the person’s best interests and it is expected to be needed for a period not exceeding 4 weeks at a time.
The clause allows that treatment, care or support to be given by:
-	an authorised officer, if they are permitted to do so under a corresponding law of the State that issued the interstate involuntary treatment order; or 
-	an interstate authorised person. 
Chapter 16 Notification and review of decisions will contain sections 139CR (Meaning of reviewable decision) to 139CT (Applications for review) relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.47 in Bill Schedule 2. 
Chapter 17 Miscellaneous will contain sections 139D (Approval of mental health facilities) to 147 (Regulation making power), relocated from the amended Act, by Amendment 2.48 in Bill Schedule 2. 
Schedule 2, [2.29] to [2.32], also respectively:
-	amend sections 139F(1)(e) and (f);
-	insert new section 139F(1)(l) to (q);
-	insert new section 140(1)(o) to (t); and
-	insert new section 140AA.

Chapter 18 Repeals and consequential amendment provides two clauses:
-	one that will repeal the current Act and legislative instruments under it, because the Bill, if enacted, will be the Mental Health Act 2015, and new legislative instruments will be made under that Act, if need be; and
-	a second that provides for the amendments to legislation that are specified in Schedule 2 of the Bill.
The amendments specified in Schedule 2 are to:
-	the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, as amended by the Amendment Act;
-	several Acts, apart from the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994; and
-	several Regulations.
All these amendments are necessitated by how these Acts and Regulations need to be able to rely on provisions of the Bill’s enactment. 
Chapter 40 Transitional 
Part 40.1 General 
400  Definitions—ch 40  defines, for this Chapter:
-	commencement day as ‘the day this chapter commences’; and 
-	repealed Act as ‘the Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994 as in force immediately before the commencement day’. 

401  Transitional regulations empowers the making of regulations that prescribe transitional matters necessary, because of the Amendment Act or this Bill’s enactment. This clause also specifies that:
-	a regulation may modify this Chapter (Transitional), including in relation to another ACT law, to make provision for anything that is not, or is not adequately or appropriately, dealt with by this Chapter. 
-	a regulation modifying this Chapter has effect despite anything elsewhere in this Bill’s enactment. 
402  Expiry—ch 40  makes this Chapter expire 2 years after ‘commencement day’, as defined at the beginning of this Chapter. 
As per section 88 of the Legislation Act, a transitional provision is repealed on its expiry, but continues to have effect after its repeal. 

Part 40.2 Transitional—rights of people with mental disorder or mental illness 
403 Rights in relation to information and communication puts beyond doubt that the responsible person for a facility must comply with section 15 (Information to be given to people) in relation to a person receiving treatment, care or support, even if they began receiving that at the facility, before the commencement day. 
Note that ‘responsible person’, here, has the same meaning as that given to this term by section 14 of the amended Act, which provides that the responsible person is the: 
-	facility owner, for a mental health facility not conducted by the Territory;
-	chief psychiatrist, for a psychiatric facility conducted by the Territory; and
-	director-general of the administrative unit responsible for the conduct of the facility.
Part 40.3 Transitional—mental health orders                    
Division 40.3.1 Applications 
404  Application by person with mental illness or mental dysfunction— unfinished applications is about what occurs if a mental health order application is made under the repealed Act’s section 10 (Application by mentally dysfunctional or mentally ill people), and is not decided by ACAT before commencement day. 
The clause provides that such an application is to be dealt with as an assessment order application, under Bill section 33 (Applications by people with mental disorder or mental illness—assessment order). 
405  Application by chief psychiatrist or care coordinator—unfinished applications is about what occurs if, before commencement day, the chief psychiatrist or care coordinator applies for a mental health order, under the repealed Act’s section 11 (Applications by other people), and ACAT has not decided that application before commencement day.
The clause provides that such an application it is to be dealt with as one that was made under Bill section 36O (Applications for mental health orders). 
406  Application by certain other people—unfinished applications is about what occurs if, before commencement day, a person, other than the chief psychiatrist or the care coordinator, makes a mental health order application, under the repealed Act’s section 11 (Applications by other people) and ACAT has not decided the application. 
The clause provides that the applications then must be dealt with as an assessment order application, under Bill section 34 (Applications by other people—assessment order).
407  Application by referring officers—unfinished referrals provides that, if before commencement day, ACAT has not decided a referral to it for a mental health order, made under the repealed Act’s section 13 (Referrals to ACAT), the referral is to be dealt with as an assessment order application, under Bill section 35 (Applications by referring officers—assessment order). 
Division 40.3.2 Psychiatric treatment orders 
408  Psychiatric treatment order—in force before commencement day regards a person subject to a psychiatric treatment order under the repealed Act’s section 28 (Criteria for making psychiatric treatment order), immediately before commencement day. 
The clause provides that, on and after commencement day, the order is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, as an order under Bill section 36V (Psychiatric treatment order). 
409  Restriction order with psychiatric treatment order—in force before commencement day regards a person subject to a restriction order, under the repealed Act’s section 30 (Criteria for making restriction order with psychiatric treatment order), immediately before commencement day.
The clause provides that on and after commencement day, that order is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, as a restriction order under Bill section 36X (Criteria for making restriction order with psychiatric treatment order). 
410  Chief psychiatrist role—determination in force before commencement day regards a person subject to a psychiatric treatment order, under the repealed Act’s section 28 (Criteria for making psychiatric treatment order), and a determination, under the repealed Act’s section 32 (Role of chief psychiatrist), immediately before commencement day.
The clause provides that on and after commencement day, the determination is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, and as a determination under Bill section 36Z (Role of chief psychiatrist—psychiatric treatment order). 
411  Action if psychiatric treatment order no longer appropriate—notice given but not considered by ACAT provides that a notice given under the repealed Act’s section 34 (Action if psychiatric treatment order no longer appropriate) ceases to have effect, if:
-	before commencement day, the chief psychiatrist has given notice, under section 34, on a person’s psychiatric treatment order; and 
-	immediately before commencement day, ACAT has not finalised that order’s review, under the repealed Act’s section 36L (Review, variation and revocation of orders).
This clause also provides that, as soon as practicable after commencement day, the chief psychiatrist must give notice about the person’s psychiatric treatment order, under Bill section 36ZB (Action if psychiatric treatment order no longer appropriate—no longer person in relation to whom ACAT could make order). 
Division 40.3.3 Community care orders 
412  Community care order—in force before commencement day provides that, if immediately before commencement day, a person is subject to a community care order, under the repealed Act’s section 36 (Criteria for making community care order), then, on and after commencement day, that order is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, and as an order under Bill section 36ZD (Community care order). 
413  Restriction order with community care order—in force before commencement day provides that if, immediately before commencement day, a person is subject to a restriction order under the repealed Act’s section 36B (Criteria for making restriction order with community care order), then, on and after commencement day, the restriction order is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, and as a restriction order under Bill section 36ZF (Criteria for making restriction order with community care order). 
414  Care coordinator role—determination in force before commencement day if, immediately before commencement day, a person is subject to a community care order and is also subject to a determination under the repealed Act’s section 36D (Role of care coordinator), then, on and after commencement day, the determination is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, and as a determination under Bill section 36ZH (Role of care coordinator—community care order). 
415  Action if community care order no longer appropriate—notice given but not considered by ACAT provides that on commencement day, a notice given under the repealed Act’s section 36F (Action if community care order no longer appropriate) ceases to have effect, if:
-	before commencement day, the care coordinator has given notice under section 36F; and 
-	immediately before commencement day, ACAT has not finalised the order’s review under the repealed Act’s section 36L (Review, variation and revocation of orders). 
The clause also dictates that, as soon as practicable after commencement day, the care coordinator must give notice about the person’s community care order, under Bill section 36ZJ (Action if community care order no longer appropriate—no longer person in relation to whom ACAT could make order). 

Division 40.3.5 Other matters 
416 Forensic mental health orders—people required to submit to ACAT jurisdiction before commencement day is about a person required by a court, before commencement day, to submit to ACAT’s jurisdiction, under Part 13 (Unfitness to plead and mental impairment) of the ACT Crimes Act, or Part 1B (Sentencing, imprisonment and release of federal offenders) of the Crimes Act 1914 (Cwlth). 
The clause removes any doubt that sections 48ZA (Forensic psychiatric treatment order) and 48ZH (Forensic community care order) apply in relation to such a person.
Part 40.4 Transitional—emergency detention 
417  Apprehension before commencement day provides that if, before commencement day, a person is apprehended under the repealed Act’s section 37 (Apprehension), then on and after commencement day, the apprehension is taken to be an apprehension under Bill section 37 (Apprehension).
418  Authorisation of involuntary detention before commencement day regards a person who is involuntarily detained at an approved mental health facility, under an authorisation under the repealed Act’s section 41(1) (Authorisation of involuntary detention).
The clause provides that if the person is so detained, before commencement day, then, on and after commencement day, then the authorisation under the repealed Act is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, and as an authorisation under Bill section 41(1) (Authorisation of involuntary detention). 
This clause also provides for when, before commencement day, an application for further detention has been made under the repealed Act’s section 41(2)(b) (Authorisation of involuntary detention), and, immediately before commencement day, ACAT has not decided the application. It states that, on and after commencement day, such an application is to be dealt with as an application under Bill section 41(2) (Authorisation of involuntary detention). 
Finally, this clause provides for when, before commencement day, ACAT orders a further period of involuntary detention under the repealed Act’s section 41(2) (Authorisation of involuntary detention). The clause states that, on and after commencement day, such an order is to be dealt with, in accordance with its particular terms, as an order under Bill section 41(3) (Authorisation of involuntary detention). 

Part 40.5 Transitional—interstate application of mental health laws 
419 Interstate agreements notified before commencement day provides that the following instruments are to be taken as entered into, and notified under, Bill clause 139CC (Authority to enter into agreements): 
-	Mental Health (Treatment and Care) (Interstate Application of Mental Health Laws) Agreement 2002 (No 1) (NI2002-405);
-	Mental Health (Treatment and Care) (Interstate Application of Mental Health Laws) Agreement 2002 (No 2) (NI2002-406); 
-	Mental Health (Treatment and Care) (Interstate Application of Mental Health Laws) Agreement 2003 (NI2003-523); 
-	Mental Health (Treatment and Care) (Interstate Application of Mental Health Laws) Agreement 2004 (NI2004-500); and 
-	Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Interstate Application of Mental Health Laws Agreement 2011 (NI2011-196). 
These instruments were originally entered into, and notified, under section 48C of the repealed Act. Clause 419 ‘saves’ them.
Schedule 1 Reviewable decisions 
The Bill relocates, into Chapter 16, sections 139CR (Meaning of reviewable decision – ch 16), 139CS (Reviewable decision notices), and 139CT (Applications for review), all of which refer to ‘Schedule 1 Reviewable decisions’. 
Schedule 1 (Reviewable decisions) provides a table of the:
-	decisions that Bill section 139CR makes reviewable;
-	persons that Bill section 139CS dictates must be given a reviewable decision notice; and 
-	persons that Bill section 139CT empowers to apply to ACAT for review of a reviewable decision.
In the case of each reviewable decision provided by these three sections and Schedule 1, the Bill requires a reviewable decision notice to be given to the person who the Bill permits to apply to ACAT for the decision’s review. 

Schedule 1 lays this out in a table, which enumerates the following: 
-	The applicant for leave is the person who can apply to ACAT for review of a decision to refuse to grant leave, made under section 48ZU (Grant of leave for person detained by relevant official). This section is one that the Bill relocates into Chapter 7 (Forensic mental health). 
-	The applicant for leave is the person who can apply to ACAT for review of a decision to refuse to grant leave, made under section 48ZV (Leave in emergency or special circumstances). This section is one that is one that the Bill relocates into Chapter 7 (Forensic mental health).
-	The applicant for leave is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to revoke leave, made under section 48ZW (Revocation of leave granted by relevant official). This section is one that the Bill relocates into Chapter 7 (Forensic mental health).
-	The applicant for leave is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to refuse to grant leave, made under section 48ZZQ (Grant of leave for correctional patients). This section is one that the Bill relocates into Chapter 8 (Correctional patients).
-	The applicant for leave is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to revoke leave, made under section 48ZZR (Revocation of leave for correctional patients). This section is one that the Bill relocates into Chapter 8 (Correctional patients).
-	The applicant for the licence is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to refuse to issue a licence, made under clause 127 (Licence – decision on application), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).
-	The applicant for renewal of the licence is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to refuse to renew a licence, made under clause 128 (Licence – term and renewal of licence), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).
-	The licensee and the proposed new licensee are the persons who may apply to ACAT for review of the decisions to refuse to transfer a licence, made under clause 129 (Licence – transfer of licence), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).
-	The licensee is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to amend a licence, made under clause 130 (Licence – amendment initiated by Minister), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).
-	The licensee is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to refuse to amend a licence, made under clause 131 (Licence – amendment on application by licensee), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).
-	The licensee is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to cancel a licence, made under clause 133 (Licence – cancellation by notice), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).
-	The licensee is the person who may apply to ACAT for review of the decision to cancel a licence, made under clause 134 (Licence – emergency cancellation), in Bill Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities).

Schedule 2 Legislation amended  
Part 2.1 Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994  
Division 2.1.1 Amendments 
[2.1] Section 15 (1) (b) (vi) omits this section from the current Act.
[2.2] New section 15(4)(g) inserts ‘(g) if the person has a carer—the carer’ into the list of persons to whom the responsible person for a mental health facility or community care facility, or mental health professional, must take reasonable steps to give a copy of the information required by 15(1)(b) (Information to be given to people). 
[2.3] Section 27 (4) and note adds:
-	that an advance consent direction, which gives advance consent for ECT, must state the maximum number of times, not exceeding 9 times, that ECT may be administered to the person under that consent; and 
-	a note that if a form is approved under section 146A for this provision, the form must be used. 
[2.4] Section 36H states that as well as a police officer, an authorised ambulance paramedic, doctor or mental health officer may execute a removal order in relation to a person, under        section 36G(2). The current section 36G(2) only permits a police officer to execute a removal order.
[2.5] Section 36M(2) corrects a grammatical error, by omitting ‘ACAT, must’ and substituting it with ‘ACAT must,’. 
[2.6] Section 36R(1)(g) inserts ‘parole or’ before ‘licence’, so that the ACAT is required to consult, as far as practicable, with the corrections director-general, before ACAT makes a mental health order in relation to a person who is on parole. 
[2.7] Section 36R(1)(h) removes the erroneous, redundant article ‘a’, from section 36R(1)(h).
[2.8] Section 36R(2) replaces ‘if the ACAT has contact details for the carer’ with ‘as far as practicable’. The outcome of this is that ACAT is required to, as far as practicable’ consult with a person’s carer, before making a mental health order in relation to the person, rather than this consultation being contingent on the ACAT having the carer’s ‘contact details’.
[2.9] Section 36Z(5)(a)(viii) inserts ‘parole or’ before ‘licence’, so that the section now requires the chief psychiatrist to consult with the corrections director-general, as far as practicable, before the chief psychiatrist makes a determination in relation to a person who is subject to a psychiatric treatment order and on parole. 
[2.10] Section 36ZC(5) omits all instances of ‘confinement or’, from this provision, as they are errors.  
[2.11] Section 36ZH(3)(a)(viii) inserts ‘parole or’ before ‘licence’, so that the section now requires the care coordinator to consult with the corrections director-general, as far as practicable, before the care coordinator makes a determination in relation to a person who is subject to a community care order and on parole. 
[2.12] Section 36ZK(5) omits all instances of ‘confinement or’, from this section, as they are errors.  
[2.13]  Section 42(2) omits ‘at least 1 of’ from this section, because it is inappropriate and not in the interests of patient safety, for a doctor or mental health officer to advise that a person has been involuntarily detained under sections 38 or 41, and where and for what reasons, to say, the person’s nominated person, but not the person’s parent, if the person is a child, or the person’s nominated person, but not their guardian, if the person has a guardian, and so on. 
[2.14]  Sections 42(3) and (4) newly requires that:
-	the ACAT, as soon as practicable after ordering under section 41(3) that a period of involuntary detention be extended, take all reasonable steps to give the name of the person, where they are being detained, and why to the people mentioned in subsections (2)(a) to (e). 
-	the doctor or mental health officer to advise the public advocate if they were unable to give the name of the detained person, where they are being detained, and why, to no one connected to the person.
-	the doctor or mental health officer to advise the public advocate if they were unable to give the name of the detained person, where they are being detained, and why, to:
•	a person with parental responsibility for the detained person, should the detained person be a child, and who the information on the detained person was given to, if anyone; 
•	the detained person’s guardian under the Guardianship and Management of Property Act 1991, if the detained person has a guardian, and who the information on the detained person was given to, if anyone; and
•	the detained person’s enduring power of attorney under the Powers of Attorney Act 2006, if the detained person appears to have impaired decision-making capacity within the meaning of that Act, and who the information on the detained person was given to, if anyone. 
[2.15] Section 48S, definition of community-based sentence omits this definition, as this is now in the Dictionary to the Bill, supplied by Bill clause 3.
[2.16] Section 48T heading shortens the heading section 48T ‘Applications for forensic mental health orders—detainees and people under community-based sentences’ to ‘Applications for forensic mental health orders—detainees etc’. 
[2.17] Section 48T(1) and (2) is comprised of two subsections.
Subsection (1) extends the application of section 48T from only people on community based sentences to people on those sentences, as well as people released on parole or on licence under section 299 of the Crimes (Sentence Administration) Act 2005 and to young detainees and offenders. 
Subsection (2) makes the relevant person applying to the ACAT for a forensic mental health order in relation to a person contingent on the relevant person believing, on reasonable grounds that the subject person is someone in relation to whom the ACAT could reasonably make an order under sections 48ZA (Forensic psychiatric treatment order) or 48ZH (Forensic community care order). This threshold test in not in the current section 48T(2).
[2.18]  Section 48Y(1)(b) removes the requirement, from this section, that the ACAT consider ‘(b) whether the person consents, refuses to consent or has the decision-making capacity to consent, to proposed treatment, care or support’, in making a person subject to a forensic mental health order. 
[2.19]  Section 48ZA(1)(b) extends the application of section 48ZA(1)(b) from only people on a community based order referred to the ACAT for a forensic mental health order under division 7.1.2 to anyone so referred. This corrects an error issuing from the Amendment Act. 
[2.20]  Section 48ZC(6)(a)(vii) inserts ‘parole or’ before ‘licence’, so that the section now requires the chief psychiatrist to consult with the corrections director-general, as far as practicable, before the chief psychiatrist makes a determination in relation to a person who is subject to a forensic psychiatric treatment order and on parole.
[2.21]  Section 48ZG(5) omits all instances of ‘confinement or’, from this provision, as they are errors.  
[2.22]  Section 48ZH(1)(b) extends the application of section 48ZH(1)(b) from only people on a community based order referred to the ACAT for a forensic mental health order under division 7.1.2 to anyone so referred. This corrects an error issuing from the Amendment Act.
[2.23]  Section 48ZJ(4)(a)(vii) inserts ‘parole or’ before ‘licence’, so that the section now requires the care coordinator to consult with the corrections director-general, as far as practicable, before the chief psychiatrist makes a determination in relation to a person who is subject to a forensic community care order and on parole.
[2.24]  Section 48ZN(5) omits all instances of ‘confinement or’, from this provision, as they are errors.  
[2.25]  New section 72(6) inserts subsection (6) to ensure the ACAT, as far as practicable, advises a list of people specified in subsection (6) that a person’s detention, initiated by a court order under Part 13 of the Crimes Act, has been continued, because the ACAT has decided to continue it, on conducting the review of that detention required by subsection (2).
[2.26]  Section 78(1)(g) and (h) replaces paragraphs (g) and (h) of section 78(1) with: ‘(g)  an ECT order under section 55G (Making of electroconvulsive therapy order); 
(h)  an emergency ECT order under section 55K (Making of emergency electroconvulsive therapy order);’. 
This change is to align this section’s mentions of ECT clauses with how those ECT clauses now read in this Bill. 
[2.27]  Section 79A(3)(e) replaces paragraph (e) of section 79A(3) with: ‘(e) the making of an emergency ECT order under section 55K (Making of emergency electroconvulsive therapy order);’.
Again, this change is to align this section’s mentions of ECT clauses with how those ECT clauses now read in this Bill. 
[2.28] Section 87(1)(ga) extends the coverage of paragraph (ga) to all people who are now covered by section 48T, rather than only people on community-based sentences. For more on this, see Amendment [2.17] to section 48T, above.
[2.29] Section 139F(1)(e) and (f) removes ‘(e)  section 48ZG (Powers in relation to forensic psychiatric treatment order)’ and ‘(f)  section 48ZN (Powers in relation to forensic community care order)’ from the list of powers to which the section 139F powers of entry and apprehension apply. Sections 48ZG and 48ZN do not need to be in this section 139F list. 
For a person subject to a forensic psychiatric treatment order, the chief psychiatrist will have determined whether the person:
-	may live in the community and, if so, when and where they will attend to receive treatment, care and support; or 
-	must be admitted to an approved mental health facility, and, if so, whether the person is permitted to have leave from the facility.
That is because the chief psychiatrist is required to do so, under section 48ZC(2) (Role of chief psychiatrist – forensic psychiatrist treatment order).
Similarly, for a person subject to a forensic community care order, the care coordinator will have determined when and where the person is required to attend to receive treatment care or support or undertake a counseling, training, therapeutic or rehabilitation program. That is because the care coordinator is required to so, by section 48ZJ(2).
Accordingly, the section 139F powers of entry and apprehension will not need to be used in respect of persons subject to forensic psychiatric treatment or community care orders, because they will be:
-	in attendance at treatment; or 
-	absconding from a facility, in which case an authorised person can rely on the section 48ZY (Contravention of forensic mental health order – absconding from a facility) already listed in section 139F(1) to apprehend, remove and take the person to a facility; or
-	in the community contravening their order, in which case an authorised person can rely on the section 48ZX (Contravention of forensic mental health order) already listed in section 139F(1) to apprehend, remove and take the person to a facility.

[2.30] New section 139F(1)(l) to (q) extends the section 139F powers of entry and apprehension, and its safeguards on those powers, to exercises of functions under the following clauses:
-	139CF (Apprehension of interstate patient in breach of interstate involuntary treatment order); 
-	139CG (Apprehension of person in breach of mental health order or forensic mental health order); 
-	139CH (Interstate transfer—person under psychiatric treatment order or community care order); 
-	139CI (Interstate transfer—person under forensic psychiatric treatment order or forensic community care order); 
-	139CJ (Transfer to interstate mental health facility— emergency detention); and
-	139CN (Transfer of person apprehended in another State to approved mental health facility). 
[2.31] New section 140(1)(o) to (t) extends the section 140 powers of search and seizure, and its safeguards, to the exercise of functions under these clauses:
-	139CF (Apprehension of interstate patient in breach of interstate involuntary treatment order); 
-	139CG (Apprehension of person in breach of mental health order or forensic mental health order); 
-	139CH (Interstate transfer—person under psychiatric treatment order or community care order); 
-	139CI (Interstate transfer—person under forensic psychiatric treatment order or forensic community care order);
-	139CJ (Transfer to interstate mental health facility— emergency detention); 
-	139CN (Transfer of person apprehended in another State to approved mental health facility). 
-	48ZN (Powers in relation to forensic community care order); 
-	48ZT (Revocation of leave granted by ACAT); and
-	48ZW (Revocation of leave granted by relevant official). 
[2.32] New section 140AA inserts a new provision entitled ‘Report and record of use of restraint etc’. This provision requires an authorised person who exercises a power under sections 139F or 140 to take a person to a facility to report to the person in charge of the facility, if, in the course of exercising the power the authorised person— 
-	restrains, involuntary secludes or forcibly gives medication to the subject person; or 
-	becomes aware of anything else that may have an adverse effect on the subject person’s physical or mental health.
This new provision also compels the person in charge of the facility to:
-	enter the report in the subject person’s record; and 
-	keep a register of any restraint, involuntary seclusion or forcible giving of medication included in the report, if the facility is a community care facility or mental health facility. 
The new provision states that for the purposes of interpreting it:
-	facility means a community care facility, mental health facility and an interstate facility. 
-	interstate facility means an interstate community care facility and an interstate mental health facility under chapter 15 (Interstate application of mental health laws). 
Division 2.1.2 Relocations 
[2.33] This amendment relocates sections 5 to 13, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 2 (Objects and important concepts).
[2.34] This amendment relocates sections 14 to 32, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 3 (Rights of people with mental disorder or mental illness).
[2.35] This amendment relocates sections 33 to 36, inclusive, and 36A to 36M of the amended Act, into Chapter 4 (Assessments).
[2.36]  This amendment relocates sections 36N to 36ZQ, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 5 (Mental Health Orders).
[2.37] This amendment relocates sections 37, 38, and 38A of the amended Act, into Chapter 6 (Emergency Detention).
[2.38] This amendment relocates sections 40, 41, and 41AA of the amended Act, into Bill Chapter 6 (Emergency Detention).
[2.39] This amendment relocates section 42 of the amended Act, into Chapter 6 (Emergency Detention).
[2.40] This amendment relocates section 45 of the amended Act, into Chapter 6 (Emergency Detention).
[2.41] This amendment relocates sections 48S to 48ZZH, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 7 (Forensic mental health).
[2.42] This amendment relocates sections 48ZZI to 48ZZR, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 8 (Correctional patients).
[2.43] This amendment relocates sections 68 to 75, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 10 (Referrals by courts under Crimes Act and Children and Young People Act). 
[2.44] This amendment relocates sections 76 to 87, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 11 (ACAT procedural matters).
[2.45] This amendment relocates sections 112 to 122J, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 12 (Administration). 
[2.46] This amendment relocates sections 139 to 139C, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 14 (Mental health advisory council). 
[2.47] This amendment relocates sections 139CR to 139CT, inclusive, of the amended Act, into Chapter 16 (Notification and review of decisions). 
[2.48] This amendment relocates sections 139D to 147, inclusive, of the amended Act into Chapter 17 (Miscellaneous). 
Part 2.2 Mental Health Act 2015  
[2.49] Act—renumbering provides for the renumbering of provisions in the Mental Health Act 2015, when it is next republished under the Legislation Act. 
Part 2.3 Other legislation  
Division 2.3.1 Bail Act 1992 
[2.50] Section 2, note 1 substitutes a note that uses ‘bail order’, as an example of a ‘signpost definition’, for a note that uses ‘mental dysfunction’ as a ‘signpost definition’ example. The term ‘mental dysfunction’ will no longer be used in this Act or other ACT statutes, including the enactment of Bill. Instead the term ‘mental disorder’, will be used.
Division 2.3.2 Children and Young People Act 2008 
[2.51] Section 491, definition of ACAT mental health provision replaces ‘has a mental illness or mental dysfunction’, in this section, with ‘has a mental disorder or mental illness’. 
[2.52] Section 545 replaces ‘is suffering from a mental illness or mental dysfunction’, in this section, with ‘has a mental disorder or mental illness’.
[2.53]  Section 545, note replaces ‘is not suffering from a mental illness or mental dysfunction’, in this section, with ‘does not have a mental disorder or mental illness’. 
[2.54]  Section 549(e)(i) substitutes ‘is not suffering from a mental illness or mental dysfunction’, in this section, with ‘(i) does not have a mental disorder or mental illness; or’. 
[2.55]  Section 549(e)(ii) and note replaces ‘is suffering from a mental illness or mental dysfunction’, in this section, with ‘has a mental disorder or mental illness’.
[2.56]  Section 562(1)(d) replaces ‘is suffering from a mental illness or mental dysfunction’, in this section, with ‘has a mental disorder or mental illness’.
[2.57]  Dictionary, new definition of mental disorder  inserts the new definition ‘mental disorder—see the Mental Health Act 2015, section 9’ into the Dictionary. 
[2.58]  Dictionary, definition of mental dysfunction removes this definition from the Dictionary.
[2.59]  Further amendments replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in:
-	the Note on section 161(2);
-	section 186(8) definition of relevant director-general;
-	section 530(1); and
-	section 863(2).
Division 2.3.3 Coroners Act 1997 
[2.60] Section 3C(1)(d) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this section, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
[2.61] Dictionary, definitions of chief psychiatrist and mental health officer replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in these two definitions, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.

Division 2.3.4 Corrections Management Act 2007 
[2.62] Section 54A etc replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in:
-	section 54A (Transfer to mental health facility—transfer direction); 
-	Note 2 on section 68(3) (Health assessment); and 
-	section 77(8) (Health reports), definition of relevant director-general. 
Division 2.3.5 Court Procedures Act 2004 
[2.63] Section 15(2)(c) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this section, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
Division 2.3.6 Crimes Act 1900 
[2.64] Section 300(1) etc replaces ’Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in all of the following sections of the Crimes Act 1900 (ACT): 
-	300(1) (Definitions for pt 13); 
-	309(4) (Assessment whether emergency detention required); 
-	318(2) (Non-acquittal at special hearing—non-serious offence); 
-	319(2) (Non-acquittal at special hearing—serious offence);
-	323(3) (Supreme Court orders following special verdict of not guilty because of mental impairment—non-serious offence); 
-	324(2) (Supreme Court orders following special verdict of not guilty because of mental impairment—serious offence); 
-	328(3) (Magistrates Court orders following finding of not guilty because of mental impairment—non-serious offence); and
-	329(2) (Magistrates Court orders following finding of not guilty because of mental impairment—serious offence). 

[2.65] Section 334(3)(d) replaces section 334(3)(d) with ‘(d) whether the ACAT could make an order under the Mental Health Act 2015, section 48ZA (Forensic psychiatric treatment order) or section 48ZH (Forensic community care order); and’. 
[2.66] Section 335A(1) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, s 68’, in this section, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015, s 68’. 
Division 2.3.7 Crimes (Child Sex Offenders) Regulation 2005
[2.67] Section 12(1)(d)(ii) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this section, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
Division 2.3.8 Crimes (Sentence Administration) Act 2005 
[2.68] Sections 57A(1)(b) and 92(3)(b)(ii) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this section, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
[2.69]  Section 321AA replaces ’a detainee’, in this section, with ’a detainee, a person released on parole, a person released on licence or’. 
[2.70]  Section 321AA(2) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this section, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
Division 2.3.9 Criminal Code 2002  
[2.71] Section 712A (5), definition of childrens proceeding replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this definition, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
Division 2.3.10 Guardianship and Management of Property Act 1991 
[2.72] Section 7(3) etc replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’, in sections 7(3),        19 (2A), 32A, 32D, 32J(1), 32JA(1), and 70A. 
[2.73] Dictionary, definitions of electroconvulsive therapy, mental illness and psychiatric surgery substitutes those three definitions with, respectively:
-	electroconvulsive therapy—see the Mental Health Act 2015, section 49.
-	mental illness—see the Mental Health Act 2015, section 10.
-	psychiatric surgery—see the Mental Health Act 2015, section 49. 
Division 2.3.11 Medicines, Poisons and Therapeutic Goods Regulation 2008 
[2.74] Schedule 3, part 3.2, item 3, column 2 replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’, in part 3.2, item 3, column 2 of the Schedule.
Division 2.3.12 Official Visitor Act 2012 
[2.75] Section 7(e) etc replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in:
-	section 7(e); 
-	section 10(1)(e); and 
-	section 50, definition of operational Act, paragraph (c). 
[2.76] New part 11 supplies a new Part 11 entitled ‘Transitional—Mental Health Act 2015’ to continue the appointment of a person under section 10(1)(e) as an official visitor for the repealed Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994, if the appointment is in force immediately before the day that section 3 of the Mental Health Act 2015 commences.
This amendment clause saves the appointee, under section 10(1)(e), as an official visitor for the Mental Health Act 2015, on the same conditions that applied to the person’s appointment, immediately before the commencement day. 
This amendment clause also sunsets the whole of new Part 11,              6 months after the day that section 3 of the Mental Health Act 2015 commences. 
Under section 88 of the Legislation Act, this transitional provision is repealed on its expiry, but continues to have effect. 
Division 2.3.13 Planning and Development Act 2007 
[2.77] Section 85A, definition of mental health facility replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’, in this definition, with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’.
Division 2.3.14 Powers of Attorney Act 2006 
[2.78] Section 37 (2), definitions of electroconvulsive therapy and psychiatric surgery substitutes these two definitions with the following two:
-	electroconvulsive therapy—see the Mental Health Act 2015, section 49; and
-	psychiatric surgery—see the Mental Health Act 2015, section 49. 
[2.79] Section 46A replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in this section.
[2.80] Dictionary, definition of mental health facility replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in this definition.
Division 2.3.15 Public Advocate Act 2005 
[2.81] Section 10(j) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in this section.
[2.82]  Dictionary, definition of forensic patient, paragraph (a) replaces ’be suffering from a mental dysfunction or mental illness’ with in paragraph (a) of this definition with ’have a mental disorder or mental illness’. 
[2.83]  Dictionary, definition of forensic patient, paragraph (d) substitutes paragraph (d) in this definition with ’(d) found guilty of a criminal offence and is, or while serving a sentence of imprisonment has become, a person with a mental disorder or mental illness’. 
[2.84] Dictionary, definitions of mental disorder and mental illness replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in these two Dictionary definitions.

Division 2.3.16 Victims of Crime Act 1994 
[2.85] Section 11 (ba) replaces ‘Mental Health (Treatment and Care) Act 1994’ with ‘Mental Health Act 2015’ in section 11(ba).
Dictionary is provided by Bill clause 3 and defines the following:
-	ACAT mental health provision.
-	advance agreement. 
-	advance consent direction. 
-	affected person. 
-	affected person register. 
-	approved community care facility. 
-	approved mental health facility. 
-	assessment. 
-	assessment order. 
-	authorised ambulance paramedic. 
-	authorised officer. 
-	care and protection order. 
-	care coordinator. 
-	carer. 
-	close relative or close friend. 
-	community-based sentence. 
-	community care facility.
-	community care order. 
-	community care service. 
-	coordinating director-general. 
-	correctional patient.
-	corrections director-general. 
-	corrections order. 
-	corresponding law. 
-	Crimes Act.
-	CYP director-general.
-	decision-making capacity.
-	detainee. 
-	director-general, for Part 7.2 (Affected people). 
-	electroconvulsive therapy. 
-	electroconvulsive therapy order. 
-	eligible person, for Part 13.2 (Licences). 
-	emergency assessment order. 
-	emergency electroconvulsive therapy order. 
-	entitled person. 
-	forensic community care order. 
-	forensic mental health order. 
-	forensic patient, for Part 7.2 (Affected people). 
-	forensic psychiatric treatment order
-	general president, of the ACAT.
-	health attorney.
-	information sharing entity, for Part 12.5 (Sharing information—government agencies). 
-	information sharing protocol, for Part 12.5. 
-	information statement.
-	inspector, for Chapter 13 (Private psychiatric facilities). 
-	interim care and protection order. 
-	interim therapeutic protection order. 
-	interstate authorised person, for Chapter 15 (Interstate application of mental health laws). 
-	interstate community care facility, for Chapter 15.
-	interstate community care service, for Chapter 15.
-	interstate involuntary treatment order, for Chapter 15. 
-	interstate mental health facility, for Chapter 15. 
-	interstate mental health service, for Chapter 15. 
-	interstate patient, for Chapter 15.
-	licence, for Chapter 13—see section 123 (Definitions—ch 13). 
-	licensed premises, for Chapter 13. 
-	licensee, for Chapter 13. 
-	mental disorder. 
-	mental health facility. 
-	mental health officer. 
-	mental health order. 
-	mental health professional. 
-	mental health service, for Chapter 15. 
-	mental illness. 
-	mental impairment. 
-	nominated person. 
-	non-presidential member, of the ACAT. 
-	official visitor.
-	presidential member, of the ACAT.
-	principal official visitor. 
-	private psychiatric facility, for Chapter 13. 
-	psychiatric surgery. 
-	psychiatric treatment order. 
-	psychiatrist. 
-	publish, for Part 7.2 (Affected people). 
-	registered affected person, in relation to a forensic patient.
-	referring officer. 
-	psychiatric facility.
-	relative. 
-	relevant information, for Part 12.5 (Sharing information— 
government agencies). 
-	relevant official for a mental health order, for Chapter 5 (Mental health orders) and for a forensic mental health order, for Part 7.1 (Forensic mental health orders). 
-	relevant person for a mental health order application, for Chapter 5 and for a forensic mental health order application, for Part 7.1. 
-	representative, of a treating team, for Part 3.3 (Advance agreements and advance consent directions). 
-	responsible person, for Part 3.1 (Rights in relation to information and communication). 
-	restriction order. 
-	reviewable decision, for Chapter 16 (Notification and review of decisions). 
-	subject person, for Chapter 11 (ACAT procedural matters). 
-	transfer direction—see section 48ZZJ(3) (Transfer to mental health facility). 
-	treating team, for a person with a mental disorder or mental illness, for Part 3.3.
-	treatment, care or support, for a mental disorder or mental illness.
-	victims of crime commissioner. 
-	visitable place.
-	young detainee. 
-	young offender. 
-	young person.